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SUICIDE AND SUICIDE PREVENTION

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 1984

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLECT COMMITTEE ON AGING,
SuBCOMMITTEL ON HUMAN SERVICES,
San Francisco, CA.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 3:06 p.m., in the
ceremorial courtroom, 19th floor, Federa! Building, 450 Golden
Gate Avenue, San Francisco, CA, Hon. Tom Lantos (acting chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representative Lantos of California.

OPENING STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE TOM LANTOS

Mr. LANTOs. These hearings on suicide, of the Subcommittee on
Human Services of the House Select Committee on Aging, will
come to order.

The purpose of today’s hearing of the subcommittee is to bring
attention to the growing problem of suicide in our Nation. This
tragic and unnecessary loss of lives has reached unprecedented pro-
portions. Yet, efforts to reduce the suicide rate or to develop effec-
tive prevention programs have been largely neglected.

I requested this hearing to review what we know about suicide
and to receive recommendations for Federal action. It is ironic that
the role of the Federal Government in providing national guidance
for research and prevention has diminished, while the problem has
increased.

I want to thank the witnesses in advance for taking time to pre-
pare their testimony and for being here today to speak in person.

I especially wish to commend Charlotte Ross, director of the San
Mateo County Suicide Prevention and Crisis Center, for her untir-
ing efforts in this field. She has contributed \o public awareness
both locally and nationally by working diligently on both fronts.
Her involvement ag technical adviser for the television film *Si-
lence of the Heart”, which was shown this week, was a major con-
tribution to the parents and youth of America.

We in San Mateo County are proud of the Suicide Prevention
and Crisis Center, which is vieweg as a national model. There are
many other crisis centers throughout the Bay area, the State of
Calitornia, and throughout the Nation, which do an outstanding
job but need encouragement. .

At the outset I also wish to express my special gratitude to m
legislative staff director, Dr. Edna Mitcheﬁ, who has done the bul
of the work in preparation both for this hearing and for legislation
I introduced on the subject.
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In June of this year I introduced legislation, H.R. 5931, calling
for a National Commission for the Study of Suicide. The purpose of
this Commission will be to coordinate and synthesize the data on
suicide which are now scattered among different Federal agencies.
We must clearly understand what is happening to whom and why.

This Commission of experts will then be able to advise Congress
on public policy initiatives. If Federal funding is to be allocated for
this problem, as I believe it must be, those most familiar with the
complex facts must set out priorities.

The problem of this magnitude must be viewed as a national
emergency. It is absolutely shocking that 30,000 Americans die
each year froin taking their own lives out of despair, depression,
and hopelessness. The ripple effect from these individual tragedies
bringing grief, guilt, and lifelong sadness to the friends and rela-
tives of victims, and the loss cannot be calculated in monetary
terms.

A deeply disturbing phenomenon has emerged re-ently as waves
of suicides have occurred in certain communities as the result of
one adolescent’s death. In Plano, and Clear Lake, TX, and in West-
chester County, NY, such clusters of sequential suicides have been
reported.

The first death may or may not have been prevented; but surely
additional suicides might have been prevented, if we had known
how and if we had the local resources to help the peer group with
its own adolescent reaction to the suicide of a friend.

Concern with adolescent suicide should not be allowed to obscure
the fact that by far the greatest proportion ‘of suicides are among
the elderly. More than 40 percent of the suicides involve persons
over 55 vears of age. We are also concerned about the hidden and
unspoken problem of despair among the elderly, leading them to
take their own lives.

Many elderly people feel that their lives are over. Often they are
sick and in pain. They routinely feel lonely and abandoned by their
families, and they face dwindling financial resources. Our society
must see that suicide is not the final answer to the problems of
aging.

Our committee has invited testimony from individuals who can
discuss the issue of suicide among youth and young adults. Al-
though we are receiving testimony through the auspices of the
Select Committee on Aging, we recognize that senior citizens are
concerned about the welfare of the next generation, their children
and their grandchildren. They have lived long in this society and
want to ensure that the health of the young is not neglected.

The testimony we will receive today is from individuals who can
speak personally about the effects upon family and friends when a
loved one commits suicide. Others are experts in the field who
work with persons in crisis and their families. We will also hear
from individuals who have expertise in public policy at the State
and Federal levels. In all of your testimony, we will be looking for
guidance for Federal policies in dealing with this national problem.
We at the Federal level need to know exactly what should be done.

We will begin with the first panel of individuals who will speak
nersonally about the effects of suicide on f-mily and friends.

G
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I would like to state at the outset that during my service in Con-
gress, | have had a lot of witnesses ranging from the Secretary of
Stat~ to the Secretary of Defense, but I have never felt as humble
and as grateful as I am this afternoon to the witnesses here today,
because in almost every instance your testimony involves personal
anguish on your part; and, on behalf of the Congress and the
American people, I want to express n.y appreciation.

We shall first hear from Dr. Robbie Burnett, who holds a Ph.D.
in psychotherapy and is a private clinician in Houston at the Inter-
national Hospital; and her associate, Mr. Michael Thomas, who
holds a master of social work and is a senior psychotherapist at the
Houston International Hospital.

We will be happy to have you proceed in your own way. Your
written testimony will be placed in the record in full. If you would
like to summatize your testimony or read'it, thut is your choice.

Dr. Burnett.

Dr. BurNETT. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF DR. ROBBIE BURNETT, PH.D., PSYCHOTHERAPIST
AND PRIVATE CLINICIAN, HOUSTON INTERNATIONAL HOSPI-
TAL, HOUSTON, TX

Dr. Burnert. I'd like to just take my time to present primarily
the focus on two major areas: The prevalence of suicide among
teens, and the need for public awareness. Recently, there has been
national attention given to the six suicides in Clear Lake, TX.
These suicides were national news due to the cluster and timing
and not the event. Had these six suicides been scattered around the
State, the Nation, or even just scattered around Fouston, they
probably would not have been given the notice that they have. It is
easier for us to look at a grouv incident, and rationalize that it
must have something to do with that particular area of the county
or the city.

This rationale protects us from looking at suicide as a national,
iocal, or a personal problem. “Silence of the Heart” portrayed the
aloneness and the individuality of this epidemic. While we know
that there is force in numbers, it is an injustice that teen suicide be
in the clusters to get our attention.

Since the Clear Lake suicides there have been questions asked:
“What's going on over there?”’ and “What's wrong with those
kids?" And the response that we have made is that it is not just
“over there” and it is just not “those kids”, it is all our kids, every-
where. We need more research grants. We need more understand-
ing in the area. We need more uniform reporting. We need more
movies like “Silence of the Heart." We need more public aware-
ness.

In working with the med.a over the past week, ! have found
them to be concerned about how much to cover the topic, and con-
cerned about the consequences of covering that topic. This concern
seems to coincide with the public idea that too much coverage of
teenage suicide will only provoke others. Even the kids in Clear
Lake became angry with reporters for coming around, and behind
this feeling is anger and fear and ignorance.
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Within the pust 20 years, our knowledge, our understanding in
the area of cancer has increased tremendously and we have made
great strides in combatting cancer. Five years ago the general
public knew virtually nothing about AIDS. Once greater numbers
of people began dying with AIDS, fear, alarm, an’ ignoraace ~re-
ated an urgency to do something about the diseasc. ‘oneys became
immediately available for research. And toda* -~ getting
closer to answers, and the public has been edur “i..avely on
current understanding and knowledg=. And a!! .. ying is there
appears to be a positive correlation between public awareness and
effective control. '

This week, an article came out in the Housten Post stating mcjor
crimes were down. Reason for the decline was contributed to in-
creased public awareness. Let's not keep our heads buried and pre-
tend if we don't talk about it and if we don’t heur about it, then it
is not happening. Let's get suicide out of the closet. Let’s expose
suicide for what it really is, an epidemic, a national tragedy.

Let's fight the battle of teenage suicide with the same weapons
we use on cancer: knowledge, research, money, understanding, and
public awareness.

It is the only chance our kids have. Thank you.

Mr. LANTOS. Mr. Thomas.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL THOMAS, SENIOR PSYCHOTHERAPIST,
HOUSTON INTERNATIONAL HOSPITAL, HOUSTON, TX

Mr. THoMmas. By the time this hearing ends this afternoon we
will not be any closer to knowing why young Americans kill them-
selves. We will not have developed a miraculous formula to combat
the most preventable death. In fact, as we meet, across the Nation,
within the next couple of hours anywhere between 100, 150 of our
youth will attempt suicide. How many will succeed?

The concept of suicide is perhaps as unique as the individual who
commits suicide; and there are, perhaps, as many theories as there
are theories as to why such suicide occurred.

The uniqueness and the theories, as well as the theorists, must
be linked together somehow, somewhere. Therefore, a plea is being
made for the establishment of a national centralized computer-
bank, and I want to take the allotted time that I have to define the
deposits into that bank

We feel that a national computerbank is needed to address, one,
reporting. As Dr. Burnett pointed out, a national uniform checklist
or questionnaire to render documentation of certain deaths as sui-
cide must be established.

In some municipalities, if an individual dies weeks after a suicide
attempt, the death may be recorded as "‘death due to complications
following surgery of a gunshot wound,” as opposed to suicide itself.

Two is that an automatic and specified investigation of all acci-
dental deaths to rule out the possibility of suicide. In the movie,
“Silence of the Heart,” it was obvious to the viewers that it was
suicide. However, that death was recorded as an accident.

OK.
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A centralized bank will be centrally located and store the follow-
ing informatior. Suicides throughout the nation are to be reported
on a regular basis to include age, sex, race, method, et cetera.

Major networks, ABC, CBS, NBC, PBS, will be mandated to log
air time on public service announcements and documentaries in
movies dedicated to the topic of suicide, teen suicide, and to submit
the disk time to such a computer bank.

A list of suicide hot lines and suicide prevention clinics through-
out kthe Nation will also be listed at this—within this computer-
bank.

The solicitations of private funding and the establishment of
t'our:ide:itions for public grants to investigate the subject of suicide is
needed.

The solicitation of articles and research projects for private clini-
cians, and social services agencies ought to be stored in one central
location.

The involvement of public role models, professionals, athletes,
musicians, entertainers, politicians, et cetera, to do public service
announcements, warning or talking about suicide.

To encourage employee assistance programs throughout the
American work force, to sponsor periodic lectures and symposiums
on suicide and other problems facing you, and to produce full-
length documentaries and full-length programs as “Silence of the
!-Isurt" for our television audience to talk about and discuss sui-
cide.

And ulso to estabhsh a working relationship with preexisting
agencies such as the American Association of Suicidology, the Na-
tional Council of Families, the National Council of Juvenile Offend-
ers, the National Council of Child Abuse, et cetera.

OK. The bank is needed to be stored in one location so that all
thilsl; i(r)lformzuion could be gathered together, and disseminated at
will, OK.

Some of the main objectives of the centralized bank is to reduce
reporting area, remove doubt and suspicion from irformation re-
ported, and to give clarity to information disseminated.

Without those objectives, the goals become ill-defined.

Thank you.

l[l’I‘he {oint prepared statement of Mr. Burnett and Mr. Thomas
follows:

PREPARED STATEMENT 0F ROBBIE BURNETT, PH. 1D, aAND MICHAEL J. THoMAs, MSW
(C'SW1

SUICIDE IS NOT THE ANSWER

tCopyrighted May 1977 BY MicHakL JAMES THOMAS)

You've locked yourself in your own little sl

Becuuse you think and feel that you do nothing. but fail
Only vou can set yourself free.

Because you are the only one with the key

You are heve with many, but yet you are all alone
And suicide 18 not the answer.

Open the door, there is a world outside
You are already on 1t, 50 you may as well ride
Nothing you can do in which to hide




ot even committing suicide.

You are here with m~ay, but yet you are all alone
And suicide is not the answer. :

Upecn pulling the trigger,

You just may figure

That when you are dead, you are done.

It'll all be over and nobody would have won.

You are here with many, but yet you are all alone
And suicide is not the answer.

To jump down from some high place,

Could prove to be only a waste.

Did you ever stop to use your head?

I mean, what if there's life after you are dead?

You are here with many, but yet you are all alone
And suicide is not the answer.

If you can’t cope, or deal with life,

AnA you decide to end it by using a knife.

Then your dues for life would be unpaid

What if there's a price to pay, efter you are dead?

You are here with many, but yet you are all alone
And suicide is not the answer.

So aﬁlease my friend, don’t take that dive.
Make your life useful, stay alive.

There are so many people who are willing to try
And make you feel like you don’t want to die.

You are here with many, but yet you are all alone
And suicide Las until yet to be the answer . . .

YOUTH AND SUICIDE: A CLINICIAN’S PLEA FOR HELP

Suicide is currently the second leading killer of young Americans. Until recently,
suicide was considered to have been the third leading cause of death pre.eded only
by accidents and homicides. However, if accidents were investigated more carefully
and reported more accurately, many clinicians feel suicide would be the nu:nber one
killer of our youth.

Teenage suicide has increased 300% over the %ast 2 decades. It has been estimat-
ed tnat 18 rhildren commit suicide daily with 57 attempts hourly and over 1,000
attempts daily. Females attempt suicide three times more than males, however,
males are three times more likely to succeed. While all other age groups in our soci-
ety are surviving illness ur.u living longer, the teenage death rate is rising at an
alarming rate. It is specwated that the increase in attempts has risen as much as
3,0009 per year.

Recently there has been national focus on Clear Lake, Texas. Within a few weeks
six teenagers from the same area killed themselves. These incidences made national
news because of the cluster and the timing, not the event. Had these teens not been
from the same neighborhcod and school district, their deaths would have gone by
virually unnoticed. To qualify this point, it's necessary to note that since the ‘“Clear
Lake Suicides” there have been three other suicides in the Houston area within one
week. None of these made all local network news nor were they given any national
attention. From this perspective there is a duel tragedy with teenage suicide: first
the young lives lost and secondly the disheartening idea that if it's not done in
groups it's not worth talking about. It's a shame that it takes a cluster to be worth
mentioning.

The suicides in Clear Lake provoked shock, fear, surprise, and anger among area
residents. This community felt alarmed and threatened as though there was some-
thing peculiar and unusual happening just in their 'particular town. Unfortunately,
the suicides in Clear Lake, Texas are examples of what's happening accross the
United States. Daily, children, adolescents, and young adults are killing themselves.

The clinicians at Houston International Hospital have long ized the serious-
ness of teenage suicide. However, efforts to educate the community through public
speaking ang hosting workshops have been somewlat frustrating. Until the Clear

10



7

Lake tragedy, our message had been falling on deaf ears. Teachers, administrators
and parents seemed unaware of the epidemic and appeared ambivilant about hear-
ing presentations on suicide. Now that so much attention has been focused on Clear
Lake, people are scared, curious and ready to listen. However, if the public’s atten-
tion is not capitalized upon immediately, Clear Lake and teenage suicides will be
forgotten until a new cluster occurs.

There are perhaps as many theorists as there are theories as to why the rate of
youthful suicide is as high as it is. Some clinicians look at the demise uf the ex.
tended family. The extended family may offer aunts, uncles, grandparents and peers
as sources of affection, attention and support in times of need. Aside from broaden-
ing the child's support system, the extended family offers additional role models.
Within the same vein, it has been documented that aside from the breakdown of the
extended family, one in every two marriages ends in divorce and three of every five
divorces involve children. Recenrch also sugﬁests that the nuclear family is far more
mobile than ever before. The average length of time the nuclear family remains in
one locale i3 estimated to be five years. Economic reasons as well as job security
have been cited for this statistic. The question of quality versus quantity of time
that parents spend with their teenagers has also been raised. One investigation of
intact families concluded that the average time that fathers spend with their teen-
age children is about 37 seconds per day.

Other clinicians have cited coping mechanisms that youth are acquiring in the
absence of an “adequate” support system. A recently released Nielsen study re-
vealed that the average household with children watches TV 49 hours per week wit-
nessing countless TV murders. “Sex, drugs, and rock-n-roll” has become something
of an anthem for America’s youth. The message of most rock-n-roll songs are about
sex and drugs Some even suggest suicide and/other modes of self destruction. Most
people, especially children and adolescents, oftentimes do not fullv understand the
finality of suicide They choose suicide when what they really want 15 (1) not to feel
hoveless; (2) not to experience as much self-hatred or; (3) to get back at someone.
g‘hvy' sometimes do not realize that if they commit suicide, they are going to be

ead!

Other areas of focus are on the effects of loss. Young Americans basically have a
limited frame of reference to cope with loss. For example, when a 16 year oid finds
himself/herself involved in their first “serious” relationship and the relationshs
abruptly ends, they may perceive this to be the end of their world. They have rg
reference on past similar experience to draw from to assure them that things will &k
okay. Adults may view such a romance as puppy love and tend to minimize the dev-
astating effect it is having on a 16 year old.

Whatever the reason or whatever the focus, all can rest assured that youth sui-
cide is on the rise in America and is virtually robbing the precious lives of our chil-
dren. Whatever the reason, 1,239 youth suicides were reported in 1960. Whatever
the reason, in 1970 the number of suicides was 3,128 up by 1,889 from 1960.

Whatever the reason, the number of sujcides recorded tor 1580 was 5,239 up 300%
since 1960. Today it was Clear Lake, yesterday it was Plano, before that it was
Westchester County and Chicago. Tomorrow who knows where it will be? But what
we do know is that it will be.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. Reporting
A. A National uniform checklist: Questionnaire to render documentation of
certain deaths as suicide
B. An automatic and specified investigation of all accidental deaths to rule
out the possibility of suicide
[l Centralized Computer Bank
A. The bank is to be centrally located and wiore the following information:

1. Suicides through the nation are to be reported on a regular basis. (To
include age. sex, race, method, etc.)

2. Major : tworks: ABS, CBS, NBC, PBS will be mandated to log air time
of public service announcements, and documentaries dedicated to the topic
of suicide/teen suicide and to submit to computer bank on a regular basis

3. A list of suicide hot lines and suicide prevention clinics throughout the
natione.d(A working relationship with these establishments should be con-
structed)

B The solicitation of private funding and the establishment of a foundation
for public grants to investigate the subject of youth suicides.

11
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1. The solicitation o. public grants (Federal, State, Local) for the estab-
lishment of “wellness” clinics stressing preventive psychiatric concepts.
These programs would stress effective parenting, communication skills for
child and parent, use of surrogates to make up for the absence of an ex-
tended family.

C. The solicitation of articles and research projects from private clinicians
and social service agencies to be stored at u central location

D. The involvement of public role models; p1ofessional athletes, musicians, en-
tertainers, politicans, etc. to do public service announcements

E. To encourage Employee Assistance Programs throughout the American
work force to sponsor periodic lectures and symposiums on suicicle and other
prablems facing youth

F. To produce ful! length documentaries made for television depicting suicide

ITI. Establishing a working relationship with pre-existing organizations such as:

A. American Association of Suicidology

B. National Council on Families

C. National Council on Juvenile Offenders

D. National Council on Child Abuse

THE NEED FOR A CENTRALIZED COMPUTER BANK

Before establishing a centralized computer bank, deposits if not withdrawals must
first be defined. Therefore, first and foremost, the authors of this paper call for a
national uniformity in reporting. death of children from affluent families may
be recorded as an accident to saveé*the family from embarrassment and humiliation
and to avoid any stigmatization. Statistics of individuals who succumb to life a week
or so after a suicide attenipt may be recorded as an accident or ‘‘death due to com-
plications of surgery following gun shot wound to the head” or anything other than
what it actually is; suicide.

In some states or municipalities, if an individual who hangs himself/herself is
found with partic;es of his/her skin underneath their fingernails, the death may be
recorded as an accident with the rationalization that the individual realized the con-
sgquences of their actions and changed their minds, then they attempted to remove
the noose.

The establishment of a uniformed method of reporting suicides would lessen the
deleterious effects and give clinicians and researchers a truer picture of what they
are actually confronted with.

Now that the proposal for the definition of deposits into the bank has been sub-
mitted, let us now explore the construction of the centralized computer bank itself.
The concept of suicide is perhaps as unique as is the individual who commits sui-
cide. It is felt that the collection of this uniqueness could and would yield a com-
monality from which viable inferences could%e drawn. As it stands, inferences are
already being drawn, and if it is drawn from misinformation or inaccurate informa-
tion, as is the case with faulty reporting, it brings clinicians and researchers farther
from the solutions and simultaneously complicates the problem.

Some of the main objectives of a centralized bank is to reduce reporting error,
remove doubt and suspicion from information reported and give clarity to informa-
tion disseminated. Without those objectives the goal becomes illdefined.

Mr. LaNnTo0s. Thank you very much.

We next hear from Ms. Iris Bolton, who is the mother of a teen-
age suicide victim and is now a counselor at the Link Counseling
Center in Atlanta, GA. She is the author of an outstanding book
entitled “My Son, My Son.”

Ms. Bolton.

STATEMENT OF IRIS BOLTON, MOTHER OF TEENAGE SUICIDE
VICTIM: DIRECTOR, LINK COUNSELING CENTER, ATLANTA, GA;
AND AUTHOR OF “MY SON, MY SON". '

Ms. BorToN. Thank you.

I come to you both as a professional and as a parent who has ex-
perienced the suicide of our 2(0-year-old son.

My husband and I had been married 31 years, and 7 years ago,
we lost our son, 20, Mitch, who chose to end his life by shooting
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himself with two guns. He was determi.ied that he was not going to
fail in the last act of his life.

When one experiences a suicide in the famil , that family be-
comes that risk for suicide—the friends, the teachers, the minister;
everyone who knew that family becomes at risk.

I have written my story of surviving, and that is a choice. In the
book ‘“My Son, My Son,” encouraged to do so by a professor at
Emory University who said, “Don’t write a thesis; just write a book

about survival; that’s what we need.”
~ My family has chosen to survive, and I think that is a choice.
But as I have chosen, and my family has chosen to survive, what I
have found is that many, many people have come to the Link
Counseling Center, which is a family center for individuals, cou-
ples, and families: it is a private nonprofit center; and we deal with
all kinds of family issues. And one of the issues that we are dealing
with niore and more today is suicide.

And what happens now is we are getting families coming to us,
saying, “My husband, my wife, my mother, my father, my sister,
has chosen to die, and I don’t want to go on living.”

We are requested to come to the schools and talk about this phe-
nomenon—No. 1, prevention. What do we do to prevent it, if any-
thing? What are tﬁe signs that we look for? Intervention? What do
we do when we see those signs? And where do we go to get help?

Postvention, meaning how do you help the youngsier who has at-
tempted and many many more attempt and do not complete.

How do you help them get back into the school system and have
a productive life and deal with the stigma of suicide?

And how do you help the family go on living and surviving? We
have requests from schools to come into the class and look at the
postvention, of helping that family, those teachers, those students,
survive.

When a suicide occurs, I have spoken to a thousand kids in as-
sembly at one time, to deal with a number of issues. No. 1, the
problem, the awareness of th¢ n* yiem.

No. 2, their response. They ‘st feel confusion. They want to
know why, and then they fee.  7er and rage, enormous anger.
How could this be? What a dun.. .iing to do.

Then they may feel guilt. W, uat did I not do or do? Why did I
tease her yesterday? Why did I trip him in the hall?

Then, this is probably the most important phenomenon, the feel-
ing that they feel, which is a sense of—I guess if this is what grow-
ing up is all about, I don’t want to grow up either. If this is what
it's like, then I want to die too.

So, the thoughts of suicide become very natural and very normal
to them, and they don’t know that it's natural and normal. They
think: “I'm going to kill myself tuo.” That has to do with this con-
tagion effect, because yourngsters don’t know that there are some
people who think about it, some who threaten, some who make ges-
tures, some who attempt, and some who complete.

So, when they begin to see a suicide, and they begin to think
?bgut it, they also think: “I'm going to kill myself. Life isn’t worth

iving.

So, when I talk to a whole student body, there is a sense of relief,
and when I tell them that I know what it is to feel the pain, and to
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go through these emotions, they all know that I know what they
are feeling, and there is a sense of relief. You can see a thousand
kids almost breathe a sigh of relief. “You mean it is normal to
think of dying. I don’t have to kill myself.”

And one student came to me afterwards, and said: “But I have
thouglit of dying and k:lling myself; you mean I am not crazy.”

And I said, “How often do you think about it?”

And he said, “We's, I guess a couple of times a year, you know,
when report cards come out.”

And I said, “No, it sounds like you are fairly normal to me; but if
you think about it a lot, then you need to know that you need to
talk to someone.”

Kids don’t have permission to talk to other people. They want to
keep it inside. They want to look perfect, so there are a number of
things that I think we need to do in the schools. We need this Na-
tional Commission to focus attention, to give money on research,
and programs in the community; to be a national clearinghouse,
where we can get information from a central place.

. Right now, it is happening all over the country, but we don’t
know where it is. We don’t know where the manuals are; and we
need those resources; we need to increase awareness of the problem
in the Nation. We need to educate as the predictors and the signs
of suicide, and most people give the signs; we just miss them be-
cause we don’t know them. We are not trained.

My son gave the signs that we didn't know were signs of suicide;
we thought they were merely signs of grieving, of breaking up with
his girlfriend.

We need to educate as to the crisis intervention techniques. We
need to promote awareness of community and statewide resources
in the community. We need to educate what the grief process is,
because most suicides occur after a loss. It could be a loss of a girl-
friend/boyfriend, loss of face, loss of a loved one, of a relationship,
breaking up with a girlfriend/boyfriend, or loss of a life.

We need to develop schools that have programs that deal with
life .nanagement skills such as positive self-esteem building, com-
munications skills, relationship building. How do you get in? How
do you maintain it? And how do you get out of it? %Vithout destroy-
ing one another.

The process of grief around loss.

Teaching positive failure; that it is not the failure that is impor-
tant, it is what you learn from that failure.

Teaching the meaning and letting them discuss the purpose of
life and death, the meaning of all of that.

Avoiding loneliness and isolation. X

Building support systems. How to connect to other people and to
develop stress management skills.

It is my hope that as we struggle with this desperately difficult
problem, and we realize that the statistics are mucl: greater than
they are, it is my hope that we will all unite in our effort to fight
the problem. It is a health problem. It is the No. 2 leading cause of
death of young people and the highest increasing of all ages.

So, we must struggle together. We must spend dollars, because
that is the way research will come.
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And I will close by sharing what I have written in my book,
which says:

I don’t know why. I'll never know why. I don't have to know why. I don't like it,
and I don't have to like it. What I have to do is make a choice about my living, and
what I do want to do is accept it and go on living. The choice is mine. I can go on
living valuing every moment in a way I never did before, or I can b destroyed by it,
and, in turn, destroy others.

I thought 1 was immortal, that my family and my children were ulso; that tragedy
happened only to others, but I now know that life is tenuous and valuable, so [ am
choosing to go on living, making the most of the time I have, valuing my family and
friends never possible before.

So, as we come into this 2-day conference on teenage suicide, I
hope that we will all begin to share and learn how we can prevent
it, how we can intervene, and how we can help those of us survive
this tragedy.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Bolton follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF IR1s BOLTON, DIRECTOR THE LiNnk CouUNsELING CENTER,
ATLANTA, GA

Sluic:de may be prevented by developing a prevention program with the following
Zoals:

1. To increase awareness of the problem of suicide among youth through educa-
tion of students, teachers, counselors, principals, clergy, juvenile justice workers,
mental health professionals, and families.

2. To educate as to predictors of the signs of suicide so as to prevent attempts and
reduce the numbers of completed suicides.

3. To educate as to crisis intervention techniques.

4. To promote awareness of community and statewide resources including mental
health centers, private and non-profit agencies, poison control, tie-line, etc.

5. To educate as to the grief process following a suicide for friends, family, teach-
ers, peers, clergy, etc. so as tu support grieving individuals and minimize the stigma
and frequent ‘‘contagion’ effect of suicide.

6. To develop a program within the schools which deals with:

a. Positive self-esteem

b Communication gkills

¢. Relationships—getting in, maintaining, and getting out appropriately
d. Process of grief around loss

e. Positive failure/positive success

f. Life skills, i.e., decision-making, values clarification, problemn-solving
g. The meaning of life and death

h. Avoiding loneliness and isolation—by building support networks

1. Stress management

7. To develop a training package to be replicated statewile to mobilize communi-
ties to preventive efforts against the incidence of suicide through:

a. A trainer of trainer's manual
b. Audiovisual aids

8. To conduct statewide workshops using manual and uudiuvisual aids to leave
communities with resources of their own.

Most people do not want to die. They are usuully ambiguous up to the last
moment of decision. Often suicide attempts are a means of communication indijcat-
ing intense despair and pain. Many people are crying out for help and feel unable *u
be heard any other way. It is up to all of us as concerned citizens to be aware of the
problem of suicide, tu learn about ava‘lable resources in our community and to give
those individuals considering suicide the support, love, and direction which might
shift the balance toward the decision to live. Unless we as a caring community .ake
steps to impact the complex problem of suicide, we will continue to lose thousands
of our citizens annually.

The gift of human life is important and the widening ring of tragedy of suicide
leaves behind devastation and pain. No amount of technology, education, and fund-
ing can substitute for a willing, patient ear and empathy on the part of every
human being for every other.

References: “Special Report . . . . SUICIDE MORTALITY, 1977-1979." A publica.
tion of the Health Planning & Statistics Unit, Ga. Dept. of Human Resources, | v.
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of Public Health. May 1981 "About Suicide.” A Scriptographic Booi:let by Channing
L. Bete Co., Inc.. South Deerfield, Ma. 01373, 1979.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much, Ms. Bolton.

Out next witness is Mr. Jack Hovingh, a nuclear engineer at the
Lawrence-Livermore Laboratories in Livermore, CA., and the
father of a suicide victim. Ne are very grateful to you for coming,
Mr. Hovingh.

Mr. HoviNGgH. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF JACK HCVINGH, NUCLEAR ENGINEER, LAW-
RENCE-LIVERMORE NATIONAL LABORATORY, LIVERMORE, CA,
AND FATHER OF YOUTH SUICIDE VICTIM '

Mr. HovinGgH. I would like to thank Representative Tom Lantos,
and the other attendees for your interest in youth suicide, and es-
pecially during a busy election campaign.

[ would like to break my statement up into several parts, and I
will abbreviate the statement.

First is my motivation for testifying, and second my perception
of the problem of youth suicide, and finally some recommendations.

These are strictly my own opinions. I am not a social scientist
and no expert, but I am hopeful there will be a germ for some
ideas there.

The motive for this testimony is that I am a victim of a suicide.
On December 15, 1983, my son, Mark Alan Hovingh, took his own
life at the age of 23, leaving as victims his sister, mother, grandpar-
ents, uncles, aunts, and a cousin. '

Mark was a superbright, supersensitive young man, who loved,
and was loved and respected by many. And he knew he was loved,
and we knew that he loved us.

If Mark had only thought, he would have realized the grief he
would cause those people that he loved the most; and he may not
have committed suicide.

Mark was my son, but more important to me, he was a sounding
board for ideas; he was a confidante; he was my ski partner; my
chess opponent, and to summarize, perhaps, my best male friend;
and [ miss him.

Youth suicide is a national problem. In Mark’s class, in a small
elementary school in Castro Valley, at least two students, one
being Mark, in a group identified by tests as being “mentally gifted
minors” committed suicide.

[ am aware of at least two of my professional colleagues whose
sons committed suicide.

These men were truly part of the best and brightest, who could
have, had their death been prevented, contributed much to the
health and welfare of our Nation.

While these youths were part of the best and brightest, the loss
of any youth represents in my opinion a loss to the Nation.

At a time when the average age of the citizens in this country is
increasing, we can ill afford this loss of their potential contribu-
:ions of these young people to the arts, sciences, services indusiry,
wealth, and defense of our Nation.
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Another part of the national problem of youth suicide is the loss
of productivity due to the effects on the health of those other vic-
tims of suicide, the survivors.

Mark’'s sister, Mary, formerly a vivacious, success-oriented
woman who loved her brother very much, has suffered poor mental
and physical health since his death, which has affected her person-
al and professional life.

These effects, while perhaps temporary, but taken in the whole,
are detrimental, in my opinion, to the welfare of our nation.

In the pure economic sense, our society has invested a great deal
of time, talent, and money, in the education of our youth, with a
full expectation that it will receive a return on this investment.

Youth suicide prevents a return on the social investment in the
victim. Thus, in my opinion, it is of national interest to prevent sui-
cide and it is logical for the Fedcral Government to finance in a
large part programs designed to prevent suicide.

If the Federal Government does involve itself in youth suicide—
and I hope it does—the vast majority or the funds should be direct-
ed to preventing suicide, not studying the causes of the suicide. We
all know the causes of suicide: the victims perceive themselves as
failures in anything important to them—school, relationship with
the person of the opposite sex, family members or friends, their
jobs, their iack of a job and so on.

Any study of the causes of suicide should be in support of the
prevention program-—desigring programs, defining new programs,
redirecting programs, and measuring success of the prevention pro-
grams.

In my opinion, programs should be emphasized that committing
suicide is not ‘‘cool.”” Success is obtained by overcoming failures.
Suicide is a last resort of a coward.

[ am sure that the sociologists and psychologists can design mes-
sage(s) éo get across to people with low self-esteem, that suicide is
not .

These messages can be designed with inputs from the youth.
Many professionals forget what it was like to be young. The pro-
grams to prevent suicide should be designed for radio stations, and
regular television and cable channels, especially the MTV chan-
nels—music television channels.

These programs should consist of 1-minute spots, required by the
FCC to be broadcast during the times the young people listen to
the radios or watch television.

Additional programs should be designed for the schools to be
used in required courses such as health, physical education, driv-
ers’ education, or Government.

The furds for the school program should, in my opinion, be fur-
nished by the Federal Government.

Crisis centers and suicide hot lines, currently exist in many parts
of the country. Much of their resources are based on the time of
volunteers and tax deductible contributions. The existence, howev-
er, should be more widely publicized, and their resources should be
backed by a stable source of funds that is independent of the eco-
nomic conditions in an area.

These funds should come from the Federal Government.
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I recognize that no program, however well designed, is totally
successful. Thus, I would like to see a network of that other victim
of suicide, the survivors, to be able to communicate their feelings,
frustrations, and experience to others that have experienced this
relatively unique experience.

This network is mos* important for the siblings of the suicide
victim. I believe that t...s could be done without Federal support,
but may require a minimum State and/or local suport.

This network would result in a potential mitigation of the delete-
rious effects of a suicide on the mental and physical health of sur-
vivors.

Mark Alan Hovingh is immortal in the many good deeds that he
did for his friends—and even strangers. These deeds will live on,
forever. Even with his death, his life had meaning, because his
death opened up communications between young adults and their
parents in several families of which I am aware.

Had Mark decided to live, however, he could have done much
more for this Nation; but if his death and the action of others will
result in saving more lives, then his death was not in vain, but
served a useful purpose in the big picture for this Nation.

(The preparedp statement of Mr. Hovingh follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JACK HOVINGH, PLEASANTON, CA

My name is Jack Hovingh from Pleasanton, California. I would like to thank Rep-
resentative Lantos and the other attendees of this meeting for their interest in
youth suicide. I would like to break my statement into several parts: My motive for
testifying; The Problem of Youth Suicide; and Recommendations.

My motive for this testimony is that | am a victim of a suicide! On December 15,
1983. my son, Mark Alan Hovingh, took his own life, at the age of 23, leaving, as
victims, his sister, mother, grandparents, uncles and aunts, a cousin, and many
friends. Mark was a super-bright, super-sensitive young man who was loved and re-
spected by many. He knew he was loved (my last words to him the last time I saw
him alive were “Mark, I love you. Be cool!”) and he loved us (his mother, sister and
I all received a note saying simply, “I love you"). If Mark had only thought, he
would have realized the grief he would cause those people he loved the most, he
may not have committed suicide. Mark was my son, but more important to me, he
was a confidant, sounding board for ideas, my ski partner, my chess opponent—best
male friend. | miss him!

Youth suicide is a national problem In Mark’s class in a small elementry school
in Castro Valley. California, at least two students (one being Mark) in a group iden-
tified by tests as being mentally gifted minors committed suicide. I am aware of at
least two of my professional coﬁeagues whose sons committed suicide. These young
men were truf; part of the "best and the brightest,” who could have, had their
deaths been prevented, contributed much to the health and welfare to our nation.
While these youths were part of the “‘best and the brightest,” the loss of any youth
represents, in my opinion, a loss to the nation. At a time when the average age of
the citizens in this country is increasing, we can ill afford this loss of their potential
contributions to the arts and sciences, services and industry, wealth and defense of
our nation.

Another part of the national problem of youth suicide is the loss of productivity
due to the effects on the hea]tg of those other victims of suicide—the survivors.
Marks sister, Mary, formerly a vivacious, success oriented woman who loved her
brother very much, has suffered poor mental and physical health since his death
which is affecting her personal and professional lite. These effects, while perhaps
temporary. but taken in the whole. are detrimental t~ the welfare of our nation.

In the pure economic sense. our society has invested a great deal of time. talent
and money in the education of our youth, with the full expectation that it will re-
ceive g return on this investment. Youth suicide prevents a returi: on the social in-
vestment in the victim. Thus. in my opinion, it is of national interest to prevent
suicide, and logical for the federal government to finance, in a large part, programs
designed to prevent suicide. °
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If the federal government becomes involved in youth suicide, and [ hope it does,
the vast majori.y of the funds should be directed to preventing suicide, not studying
the causes of suicide. We all know the causes of suicide—the victims perceive them-
selves as failures in something important to them—school grades, a relationship
with the person of the opposite sex, a family member or friend, their job (or a lack
of u jobi etc. Any study of the causes uf suicide should be in support of the preven-
tion program —redirecting the program, defining new programs, and measuring the
success of the prevention programs.

In my opinion, programs should emphasize that committing suicide is not cool—
success is obtained by overcoming failure—suicide is t'.e last resort of a coward. I
am sure that the sociologists and psychologists can design messages to get across to
people with low self-esteem that “suicide is not OK!" These messages can be de-
signed with inputs from the youth—many professionals forget what youth was like.

The programs to prevent suicide should be designed for radio stations, and both
regular television and the cable channels, especially on the MTV channels. These
programs should vonsist of one minute spots and be required by the FCC to be
broadeust during the “imes young people listen to the radio, or watch television Ad-
ditional programs should be designed for the schools to be used in required courses
such as health. physical education, drivers education »r grvernment. The funds for
the school programs should be furnished by the federal government.

Crises centers and suicide hot lines currently exist in many parts of the country.
Much of their resources are based on the time of volunteers and tax deductible con-
tributions Their existence should be more widely publicized, and their resources
should be backed by a stable source of funds that is independent of the economic
conditions in the area. These funds should come from the federal government.

I recopnize that no program, however well designed, is totally successful. Thus I
would like to see a network of that other victim of suicide—the survivors—to be
able to communicute their feelings, frustrations and experiences to others that have
experienced this relutively unique experience. This network is most important for
the siblings of the suicide victim. I believe this could be done without federal SUp-
port. but may require a minimal of state and/or local support. This network would
result in a potential mitigation of the deleterious effect of a suicide on the mental
and physical health of the survivors.

Mark Al:an Hovingh is immortal in that the many good deeds he perfromed for
friends and even strangers will live on—forever. Even with his death, his life had
meaning bhecause his death opened up communications between young adults and
their parents in several families of which [ am aware. Had Mark decided to live, he
could have done much more for this nation. But if his death, and the action of
others, will result in saving more lives, then his death was no. in vain, but served a
us+ful purpose in the big picture for this nation.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much, Mr. Hovingh.

I wonder if I might ask all four of you to stay here for just a few
moments, because I have a number of questions. Let me first say
how deeply moved and impressed—and I am sure we all are—by
your the testimony.

Let me talk a little bit about Clear Lake, Dr. Burnett. Mr.
Thomas, tell those of us who really have only a very sketchy
knowledge of what happened at Clear Lake, what happened, and
on the basis of the investigation that has gone on thus far, what is
the preliminary judgment as to why this sequential pattern of sui-
cide took place in this communit;?

Dr. BurNETT. Well, what happened was that there were six sui-
cides within—approximately 2 months.

Mr. LanTos. Yes.

Dr. BurNETT. The reaction by the community, the reaction by
the school district and by the children and the f- nilies, every- .t's
shock, it's surprise; it's like there is a sudden & .ireness of what's
going on everywhere else, but they don't know that it is going on
everywhere else, so they are alarmed.
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Nobody knows why. They don’t know why. They are not guessing
at why. What they are saying is the things that you have heard all
four panelists say, is that we need more centralized information.

The parents are saying——

Mr. LaNTOs. We agree with you on that, and the purpose of my
legislation is precisely that. The legislation which will be reintro-
duced in January establishes a Federal Commission on Suicide to
find out the causes, and it will provide for matching State grants
for states that have effective prevention programs and other pro-
grams.

But [ suspect there must have been a great deal of questioning
that led to some tentative conclusions as to why in that small com-
munity within a span of very few weeks you have had a whole
series of suicides.

Dr. BuRNETT. Well, there has been speculation.

Mr. LANTOs. Give us some of that speculation.

Dr. BuxNEeTT. That's a very wealthy community. There’s a lot of
professional people there. They figure that the pressures and the
stress that the kids are involved in had something to contribute to
the number of kids killing themselves.

There was also the idea of the pact—that the kids had come up
with a list of about 20 people thet had made a commitment to kill
themselves.

We have found that to not be the case, so I don’t think we are
dealing with a pact in Clear Lake.

Did I answer your question?

Mr. LanTos. Well, you are beginning to answer the question.

Let me first ask specifically, what was the relationship, if any,
between the first victim and the others?

Mr. THoMmas. OK, Dr. Burnett and I attended several sessions out
at the Clear Lake area.

Initially, it was reported that there was no connection, that the
students didn't know each ~ther. However, at one session we at-
tended a student did stand up and say he knew personally three of
the victims that committed suicide. So, they did have some connec-
tion with each other outside the regular school center.

Mr. LaNTOS. Is the community doing anything now to prevent a
continuance of this pattern?

Mr. THomas. As Dr. Burnett mentioned, it was a shock, and per-
haps shame. It's a small private bedroor- community, a pretty af-
fluent community.

Robbie and I have been out doing a lot of peer counseling. Clear
[.ake High School has been pretty receptive to letting us conduct a
class on peer counseling in terms of recognizing the signs and
symptoms of suicide, and the crisis intervention type techniques.

Dr. BurNETT. I thought this was real commendable on the kids’
part. They themselves want to know what to do, instead of just
what should the parents do?

What should the school district do? They are wanting to know
what they can do to help; and teaching them how to do peer coun-
seling, [ thought, was an excellent idea of the schools.

Mr. Tuomas. They pretty much had the same attitude as did, I
think, the girl's name was Cindy in “Silence of the Heart''—they
were pretty enthusiastic about what was going on. They are par-
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ticipating in psychodrama, and role-playing exercises, in terms of
counseling their peers.

Mr. LANTOs. Ms. Bolton, I would like to ask a couple of questions
of you. Again I want to express our appreciation for your wiiling-
ness to speak about - subject that is so difficult for you. What
signs, in retrospect, do you think you could have picked up, should
have picked up?

Ms. BoLToN. Primarily a change in my son’s behavior. We attrib-
uted that to his breaking up with his girlfriend, or her breaking up
with him. So, we thought he was in natural grief about ending a
long-term relationship. '

Looking back, there was a sign—we leave notes, as a family,
where we're going, what we're doing. There was a card on the
counter one Sunday morning that said, “Dear Mom and Dad,
thanks for making a lot of hel a little bit of heaven.”

That, we thought, meant bicause he was grieving because we
had talked with him about his .eelings about being left by this girl,
though it was not her fault. Tnat was simply a trigger in a long
series of events that he perceived as failure.

[ think suicide is caused—if we know anything, we believe it is
caused by an accumulation of things that build and build and
build, never by one even® alone. '

But it was probably triggered by that event, plus an event that
he had worked in a department store and was embarrassed; his
pants were split one day when he leaned over. And he came home
and laughed about it, but it wusn’t funny. When he went down the
hall, I heard him making some remarks that were not funny; and
then 1 think that the last day he had bought ice cream for the
family. He was a sunshine and tears kind of young man. Every-
thing was either wonderful or down.

The changing behavior from being so generous with his money
and buying ice cream for the whole family—he had a dark look in
his eyes. He did sagl to me, when I followed him down the stairs. I
said, “'Are you OK?"’ because he had a dark look in his eyes; and I
said, "'Are you OK?" and "e said, “No worse than any other night.”

If I knew then the signs I know now, I would have probably pur-
sued that. What did he mean by that?

[ thought it meant because of the loss of his girlfriend. I was
looking narrowly at that one event as being the focus of it; so those
kinds of signs, thinking of his saying something like ‘“There isn’t
any point in going on with life.”

He said to his girlfriend: “Who is the most important person in
your life?” on the phone, and she said—this is after they had
broken up; this was the day of his death, and she said to him,
“Well, I have to be the most important person in my life.” Which
anyone might have said.

And he said, I can’t live with that. I will be u star in the sky
and watch over you,” at which point he pulled the trigger, while
she was on the phone.

The signs that I think all of us saw, the change in behavior; he
wasn't sleeping; he wasn’t eating. Talking about not being here in
the future; talking like ke had been a failure. He and I had . talk
3 hours long, the week betore. If I had kncwn those signs, had .een
more aware of those signs, perhaps I could have picked that up.

<1




18

We talked about his breaking up, and that perhaps now he couid
spend more energy just on his own career and what he wanted to
do with his music, and his sensitivity.

But I didn’t pick up on that other than to just have that long
tﬁlk about life and relationships and success and failure and all
that.

He was a young man that could not fail. Sucress was the biggest
thing in his life, that he pushed on himself, that our culture pushes
on. We are an achieving family. Our example was accomplish, find
meaning and purpose in life and that’s fulfillment.

But somehow all of that together—he could not give himself per-
mission to fail. He was a musician, wrote beautiful music; he had
found a recording contract the week before he died, and he said to
one of his girlfriends, “If this succeeds, now do I know I can write
another album. I know I’ve got one in me, but what if it succeeds,
how do I have a second?”

He also said, “What if it fails?”

He feared failure, so I think all of that is in there; so the signs
are recognizable. If I had known then what I know now, at least I
would have had the opportunity. That might not have 3aved his
life. But at least I would have had the opportunity to say to him,
directly, are you thinking of giving up on life? And if you are, let’s
get professionsl help. I am your mother; I cannot be your counsel-
or.

[ think that is what he would have hoped. I could have had the
Opportunity to say ‘‘Let’s get help.” That s the smart thing to do
here. Thay -~ not negative; that’s positive.

) C?o, changing attitudes about getting help is very, important for
ids.

Mr. LanTtos. Mr. Hovingh, both you and Mrs. Bolton have
learned a great deal ¢bout this subject, following these events in
your own lives from many sources Knowing now what you do, do
you feel that had vyu kiiown all this about suicide, which you have
been forced to learn in the last period, could you have done some-
thing to prevent this event?

Mr. Hovincd. T ai: 1ot sure. I can’t think of anything that I
could have done. This came very sudden on me. My son was not—
he wes living with several other—-—

Mr. LaNTOS. Yes.

Mr. HoviNGH {continuing]. So he was not living at home.

The next to the last time I saw him, he came by on a Friday
evening to pick up his skis. He was really in an “‘up” mood. He told
me that, if he ever had kids, he would like to be a father to them
like I was tc him.

He was really up that night. ¥ think Mrs. Bolton's discussion on
mood sv’ings was probably appropriate. I didn’t pick up o it. He
went skiing up in the Siefras. When he came back on a Monday
evening, he dropped by to wash his clothes. I left to go to a city
committee meeting, but the last thing I said to him that evening
was “‘Mark, I love you. Be cool.” He seemed all right. But he’d been
having some trouble with a woiran friend, and apparently they
rroke up on a Tuesdsy; he decided to commit suicide on a Wedne::
day, and performed it on a Thursday.
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He was also unemployed at the time, and he was concerned
about what he was going to get the family for Christmas for Christ-
mas presents.

The accumulation of events, I think, was more than he could tol-
erate. *

Mr. LanTtos. May I address perhaps my last question to all four

of you. In these individual suicide cases that we have been talking

about, the group at Clear Lake and these episodes, has there been

ang history of suicide within the families in each of these cases?
r. BURNETT. As far as what | am aware of no.

Mr. THomAs. To my knowledge, there has been a history of loss
in several of the cases——-

Mr. LANTOS. A history of what?

Mr. THoMaAs. Of loss, as in the—Ms. Bolton was bringing out, di-
vorce. Mrs. Shivers, who has been on national television, and the
father of her son who committed suicide, was divorced, 1 think,
when he was five; and he has experienced that loss, and has been
sharing that with her periodically throughout the years.

Mr. L.aNTOs. Mrs. Bolton.

Ms. BoLTON. In our family, no, there was none.

Mr. LaANTOS. There was none?

Ms. BoLToN. Absolutely not. And I think what happens is—and
what happens in communities where there seems to be a series of
suicides is that one suicide triggers another. It doesn’t cause it. It
triggers it. The things have to be there already, all of the accumu-
lation of events have to be already within that individual.

A lot of these kids are impulsive, and they don’t realize that sui-
cide is a permanent solution to a temporary problem; and every-
thing is imm. liate. They want everything yesterday, and they
don't realize that thinking of suicide is fairly common and fairly
normal.

So, they then interpret if they have the thought because someone
else l}?s done it; it's like, uh-oh, I am really crazy; I guess I will kill
myself.

And they need to have those thoughts normalized. I think if my
son had known that lots of people think about it and do not choose
to die, that he might have becn able to deal with his problems a
different way.

Mr. LaNTOs. Mr. Ho. ingh?

Mr. HoviNGH. In my case, my son’s mother and I were divorced
at the time Mark had been living with me up until about the time
he turned 21. I think he was 16 when we were divorced.

Second, yes, there was a suicide in the family. My mother’s
brother at the age of 21, I believe—it was before 1 was born,
anyway, also committed suicide.

Mr. LaNTos. Did you learn any of the possible reasons for that
suicide? ‘

Mr. HoviNcH. No. In fact, it was very seldom discussed. My
grandmother was a strong Dutch Calvinist, and to her suicide was
a mortal sin, and we did not discuss it.

My father gave me a little bit of insight and said, he didn't know
what caused it, but that indeed it was suicide; the young man had
been under a prychologist's care and that was also verboten in that
region of the Bible Belt that I grew up in.
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Mr. LanTos. Now, let me—yes, Ms. Bolton.

Ms. BoLToN. One other comment that may be interesting to you,
is that I lead a support group for survivors of suicide. One called
Compassionate Friends, which is for parents of lost children, by
any means—accident, murder, suicide or whatever; and another
one, "“Survivors of Suicides.”

And there is a woman there who has four suicides in her family.
She is 75 years oid. Her son completed suicide; her husband; her
cousin; and her brother.

She came into the Link Counseling Center, and said, ‘I have had
four suicides in my family, and I am not going to be the fifth.”

She has a grandson that she is very concerned about, and what
we are doing right now is working with that grandson, to help him
understand that suicide is not inherited, that it becomes a role
model for behavior of solving problems, and that there are many
other solutions to solving problems than suicide.

And once people understand that, then they don’t have to predict
their own death by suicide, just because it occurred in the family.
It may trigger it; it may be a role model; but this family is now
doing very well understanding it is not inherited, that there are
(l)(ther options to solving problems, and that is what kids need to

now.

Mr. LaNTOs. Are any of the four of you interested in making a
final statement before I call up the next panel?

[No response.]

Mr. LanTos. If not, let me express my very deep appreciation to
you. We do hope your schedule will allow you to stay because we
expect some very important additional testimony. I waat to thank
you very much for being here.

I would like to ask the next panel to come up please:

Ms. Charlotte Ross, director of the Suicide Prevention and Crisis
Center of San Mateo County.

})r. Robert Litman, of the Suicide Prevention Center of l.os An-
geles.

Dr. Jay Muccilli, psychologist and uncle of a teenage suicide
victim, of San Josc.

Patrick Arbore, geriatric counselor and researcher at the San
Francisco Suicide Prevention Center.

Julie Perlman, who will present testimony for Dr. Lannie
Berman, president of the American Association of Suicidology.

And Melissa Kohn, who is a student at the University of Califor-
nia at Berkeley; friend of a suicide victim and a volunteer in a
crisis center.

I am very pleased to have you here. If you have written testimo-
ny, it will be entered int¢ ihe record in full. We would appreciate
vour proceeding and summarizing your testimony, and I am de-
lighted to begin with Charlotte Ross.

STATEMENT OF CHARLOTTE ROSS, DIRECTOR OF THE SUICIDE
PREVENTION AND CRISIS CENTER, SAN MATEO COUNTY, CA

Ms. Ross. [ guess I'm wondering if there is anything that—I am
not sure that there is anything that I haven't already said on the
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subject, but I would like to just very, very briefly begin the com-
ments to this panel—

Mr. LaNTos. Would you move the mike a little closer to you so
we can all hear? -

Ms. Ross. Is that better?

Mr. LaNTOs. That's OK.

Ms. Ross. We've heard from families, and we are hearing now for
mental health professionals, people involved in the field, and there
are some interesting things that I think are happening in this
country in dealing with suicide.

It had been sort of given over to the professional care givers, and
now we are hearing families speak out; and there are many ele-
ments coming together. .

We have parents youngsters themselves, and now we are looking
to the Federal Guver.ument to say what is, what can be the policy
and position of our Government regarding this loss of our citizens.

I think the thing that we are dealing with today is that we value

- the resources of this country, and there is obviously no greater re-
source of this country. What we are looking for--—

Mr. LaNTos. Can you pull it a bit closer because I think they
have trouble hearing you in the back.

Ms. Ross. I really want to simply address our comments to what
all of us together as a team—care providers, families, survivors,
even the despairing can do with our Federal Government toward
bringing about a change.

We have been looking at numbers stubbornly unchanging num-
bers and in some age groups tragically increasing numbers have
used suicide. I am hoping that this hearing and other hearings like
this are going to herald a great change. I think the 1980’s are going
to show that one country can do a great deal to reduce your sui-
cide. You've asked some very interesting questions, Congressman.
You've asked about suicide and families, and you’ve asked could we
see, and what could we do about it?

I think you and a lot of people in this room are learning a great
deal. There is so much—there is so much that can be done, done
rapidly if we pull together, and so many lives can be changed.

I am going to really halt my comments and let the rest of the
panel tell you what we think can be done with your help, to save,
not just a few, but many, many lives in a decade and in the many
decades ahead.

Mr. LaNTos. I did have some questions to ask of you, but we will
turn now to Dr. Robert Litman.

Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF DR. ROBERT LITMAN, SUICIDE PREVENTION
CENTER. LLOS ANGELES, CA

Dr. LitmaN. I'm Robert Litman, M.D., a psychiatrist. I have been
practicing in Los Angeles since 1950. I am clinical professor of psy-
chiatry at UCLA, long-time consultant to the Los Angeles County
chief medical examiner and coroner’s office; and I am the chief psy-
chiatrist and codirector of the Suicide Prevention Ceniv: in Los
Angeles.
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From my experience I can testify to the tragedy of suicide, both
for the primary victims who die and for the seconaary victims who
are the survivors.

And I also can testity to the increase in youth suicide, which will
be the subject of a report which I will be giving to a symposium on
youth suicide this weekend here in San Francisco.

In the 1960’s, when I first became interested in this subject of sui-
cide, youth suicide was considered to be rare. When Eli Robbins, in
St. Louis, surveyed all the suicides in 1958—134 cases of suicide,
the youngest person was a 24-year-old alcoholic male.

I surveyed all the suicides in Los Angeles in 1964. Out of almost
1,500 suicides then, 31, 2 percent were under age 20.

When 1 repeated that same survey 15 years later, the total
number of suicides was down, only 1,150; but there were more than
100, almost 10 percent, under age 20.

We need to review our research in suicide, because things have
changed since the 1960’s. We are not clear at all why, for instance,
in Los Angeles, and in California, the overall suicide rates have
gone down; and we don’t know at all why the youth suicide rates
have gone up, although we do have many speculations.

Surely the causes are multiple. There are many causes joining
together, and the remedies will have to be multiple and the causes
for any individual suicide are multiple.

In my work with suicidal persons, I encounter regularly three
problem areas. The first is the area of mental illness, especially de-
pressive disorders.

And the second is substance abuse, especially alcoholism, but
also drug abuse; and the third is a set of false psychological atti-
tudes, especially the attitude that suicide doesn’t l{appen, or isn’t
going to happen ever; or that nothing can be done about it anyway.

Now, concerning mental illnesses and substance abuse, the Gov-
ernment has had in the past effective programs in place, and these
should be maintained and strengthened, and the connection be-
tween these areas and auicide need to be clarified and emphasized.

I have noticed currently some difficulty in securing access to hos-
pital services. That is associated with rapidly changing patterns of
health care financing, and I think will be remedied.

We do need additional legislation, in my opinion, to encourage
education, especially in the schools, to keep students and faculty.
The suicidal States are transient; their troubles can be overcome,
?nd help is available when yourg people feel desperate and hope-
ess.

Mr. LaNTos. Thank you, Dr. Litman.

Dr. Jay Muccilli.

STATEMENT OF DR. JAY MUCCILLI, Ph.D., PSYCHOLOGIST, SAN
JOSE, CA

Dr. Muccirrr. I am Jay Muccilli, a psychologist in private prac-
tice in San Jose, (A, and have been counseling and dealing with
children and adoleiicents for approximately 17 years, until this last
year when [ becamu a =urvivor victim. My 15-year-old nephew, who
had transferred down from Tacoma with his family, was a gifted
student, again, and who was not an outgoing, gregarious type
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fellow, was having some trepidation about starting school at San
Mateo, where his family had moved.

The family was not really integrated in the community, as the
community chose to live somewhat isolated. Steven spent the week-
end prior to his death with me, water skiing, at the suggestion of
his mother, since he had been rather quiet and withdrawn for a
couple of weeks.

By the time he came to spend the weekend with me, Steven was
no longer withdrawn, and saying everything was fine, and seemed
to be back to himself.

Two days after he returned to his family’s home, he shot and
killed himself, his third day of school. I guess since that time,
which was September of 1983, I have become much more engrossed
in the subject of child and adolescent suicide, and I have some
ideas and feelings about it, hoth from my own personal experience,
from interactions with Charloite and some cther individuals in the
community, and my own research and reading.

First, I believe child and adolescent suicide is grossly unreported,
probably for the same reason that childhood schizophrenia is gross-
ly unreported; and that is, that it is an embarrassment to the
family. If they can protect the family and so on, they do.

If you take a look at the fact that homicide has been replaced
now by suicide as the second cause of death for children and that
roughly 6,000 suicides, or supposedly 6,000 this year, and 23,000 ac-
cidents, I would venture to guess that if you looked at the underly-
ing motivation of those accidents that approximately half of those
will be suicidal type behavior.

I guess what I am saying is that I think suicide is probably the
number one cause of death of teenagers or suicidal behavior.

I think what killed my nephew, and what killed my son’s class-
mate at high school, was their inability to communicate what they
were feeling, their feeling that it was not OK, selecting ears for
counseling that were ill-equipped to handle what they had to say:
namely, their peers.

I also believe as a clinician in a private setting, * will have very
little impact on children’s suicide on a preventive basis; and that
really you are the only ones that have the forum to actually do
something in prevention. This is unusual for me to say in the
terms of the Federal Government. But I'm saying it.

The reason that I am saying this is that I feel teenagers rely on
their peers. They will talk to their peers don't know how to deal
with what is going on with them. Their teachers don’t know how to
deal with what is going on with them; and their counselors do not.
We don’t have a lot of counselors in our schools in San Jose. We
are famous for being one of the few school districts that has gone
bankrupt, I guess.

I went—I was asked to come to my son’s school last spring, to
give a talk on what it was like o be a psychologist to all the indi-
viduals in the inZividual society class.

One of the things we talked about was what type of people I see,
and what kinds of things I do, and the subject or suicide came up;
and [—I was unaware that a child that fall had killed himself be-
cause he had gotten poor grades, and his parents were away on va-
cation.
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And rather than face them, he just decided to overdose. And I
asked the students how they dealt with that story, and if they
talked about it. They hadn’t. I asked the teacher who was teaching
individual psychology—individual society, and so on. They had not
talked about it.

The faculty had not talked about it. Everybody was afraid to talk
about i¢. It was the old myth: if we talk about it, we will precipitate
more suicide; and this was after the Plano group of suicides in
Plano, TX, and everybody was rather hesitant about doing this.

I asked them if the faculty of the school if they would be inter-
ested in a pilot project should that happen where they could be
educated in terms of working with children, to deal with suicide
and to help children to deal with other children; and they were.
And the school, in fact, had volunteered.

I believe that you must do something at that level in terms of
the educational process. I don’t think you can do it individually in
terms of clinicians. They don’t come for help because that is admit-
ting what they are fighting against. They are crazy. Something is
wrong with them. They don’t want to see something wrong with
them.

And I think if you frame it in a school setting, one of the projects
that Charlotte has done where you are helping the child, the chil-
dren to become active listeners and then counsel and support, then
you are not hitting thein in their cwn ego, saying we ought to train
you what to do when you are depressed. We want to train you how
to help your friend to recognize when they are depressed; mean-
while, they can help themselves, like I have a friend who has this
problem much ot us have seen.

I don’t feel that more research on the etiology and epidemiology
of suicide is really to the best interest of a suicide prevention pro-
gram. | think if you are going to divert resources to that, that may
be of use for young children, which we still don’t know about, and
which | feel are even more reported.

But I think there are models for successful programs for adoles-
cents that can deal with what is killing them, which is their inabil-
ity to communicate about their feelings and to understand the de-
pression and feelings that they are having.

And I guess that is about my message.

Mr. LaNTos. Thank you very much, Dr. Muccilli.

Next, we will hear from Mr. Patrick Arbore, who is the geriatric
gounse;or and researcher at the San Francisco Suicide Prevention

enter.

We are happy to have you, Mr. Arbore.

Mr. ArBoRE. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF PATRICK ARBORE, GERIATRIC COORDINATOR,
SAN FRANCISCO SUICIDE PREVENTION CENTER

Mr. ArBoRE. | am also very happy to be here to speak on behal!
of the depressed elders I work with, and to share some information
about elderly suicide.

About a year ago this time, ] saw a {ilm on TV, and it was called
“The Right Way.”
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And it distressed me as greatly as “Silence of the Heart” in-
spired me.

There wasn’t much hoopla about it. It was the story of an elderly
couple who choose suicide as a means tn coping with some stressful
situations.

But it left little hope for the elderly, and it was really distressing
to me personally. Every yvear in the United States between 6,000
and 8.000 older adults choose suicide. Some geriatric authors g0 80
far as to say about 10,000 older adults wil? kill themselves; and
they also feel that these figures are uncertain since a lot of elderly
suicides are passive, or what are called “equivalent suicides.”
These are people perhaps in nursing homes or people who have
been suffering severe losses who choose to starve themselves, who
mix heir medications in such a way that they cause themselves
harm, or they don’t comply any longer with their drug regimen.

Some of the factors tf\at create an atmosphere where an elder
will choose suicide or talk about suicide include depression, and |
am sure this is the same for youth also.

But I think depression in the older adult is a little different. One
in six elder depressives succeed in committing suicide, compared to
1 in 100 in the general population.

And yet there is a stigma attached to working with the older
client who is suffering from depression as if they are not going to
respond as well as a younger person to treatment; and I think that
is really false.

I think that the older client can respond as well, if treatment op-
tions are offered to them. Oftentimes they are not.

Physical illness coupled with the depression also adds to an at-
risk elder. We are working currently with several elders who are in
bad physical shape. One was diagnosed with cancer, and she had
an operation; and she will talk to me and say, “Ever since I had
this operation for the Big-C, I feel like I am going to kill myself. I
Just.can’t accept that. I can’t deal with that factor.”

And she has been depressed ever since, and yet when she talks to
her physician about her feelings about suicide, the hysician told
her that she should do volunteer work. that that wouﬁi take care of
her problem. .

And it is so distressing for her, and for me when she tells me
that, that that was her option for taking care of this depression
and the fear around suicide and cancer.

Isolation is another factor that is terribly important to be aware
of, since half of the elderly suicides are committed by those people
who live alone.

The program that [ represent at San Francisco Suicide Preven-
tion is called the Friendship Line for the Elderly.

In this program we work with older adults w{‘o are isolated, who
are frail, who are trying to remain independent in a society that
doesn’t offer them much hope; and we try to lessen their isolation
by providing volunteers who are trained in issues regarding depres-
sion,

We have about 45 volunteers from the ages of 21 to 85, and we
encourage the older volunteer because they understand much more
strongly some of the issues confronted by our participants who are
isolated, and who have suffered major losses.
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As | hear the other people giving testimony, talking about losses
that have occurred to a young person, in our older adults—their
losgses accumulate also, and sometimes rather rapidly. In later
years where they don’t have the network to draw upon for support,
it can become a really desperate time. '

I recently supervised a study of elderly suicide in San Francisco
from the years 1970 to 1980 inclusively; and there were 617 report-
ed suicides of people G0-plus. These onple killed themselves more
often through the use of drugs and alcohol, but they also chose
very violent methods, such things as hanging, jumping, shotgun
wound to the mouth or to the head ur to the brain; and also the
ingestion of caustic substances such as Liquid Plumber, and also
putting a bag over their head so that they would be sure that they
would die.

Older adults tend not to survive their suicide attempts, so an-
other factor that we look for is previous attempts. Insomnia, alce-
holism—and all these things are very difficult in working with the
older client, and it is difficult to get the support of the profession-
als in the community to try to help them through these very diffi-
cult times.

I think that one of the most important things that I am hoping
will come out of this is more awareness about the plight of the
older adult who is depressed, who is isolated, who is suffering the
loss of their spouse, who is struggling with severe economic prob-
lems, who is being threatened out of the home where they have
lived for 30 or 40 years, and threatened with institutionalization.

Our program is a very small program, and it can’t continue with-
out funds, and yet right now we are working with 150-200 clients
that we contact and visit on a regular basis.

The suicide rate in San Francisco for the older adult has dimin-
ished, hopefully in part due to our program as well as other geriat-
ric programs *hat are in existence in San Francisco.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Arbore follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PATRICK ARBORE, GERIATF'C COORDINATOR, SAN FRANCISCO
Suicipe PREVENTIO 1, INC.

While adolescent suicide continues to be the focus of attention, suicide and the
elderly would appear to be less of a concern, However, this is not true. Each year in
the United States between 6,000 and 8,000 elders will commit suicide. Some geriat-
ric authors suggest that 10,000 elders will take their own lives this year. Although
the elderly comprise only 11 percent of our population, they account for 25 percent
of all reported suicides. Startling as these statistics are, they may represent an "'n-
derreporting of the true incidence. Elderly suicides may be undetected. Noncompli-
ance to a drug regimen, refusal to eat an! mixing medications are common ways in
which an elder can slip silently into a non-reported suicide.

Traditionally the elderly have been confined to one massive group, i.e. thcee per-
sons over the age of 60 or 65. Many researchers emphasize the need for a sub-divi-
sion of this large elderlg calegory. Distinctions are now being made among the
{‘oungnld (60-70). the middle-old (70-80) and the old-old (80 +). The old-old age group

as been identified as the fastest giowing segment of the older population of the
United States. This population, however, is probably one of the least studied grou
by social researchers since they do not lend themselves readily to traditional meth-
ods of investigation. When one considers that white males over the age of 75 have a
suicide rate higher than any other age group, it is important to look at this at risk
population.

In order to do this. however. certain biases will have to be overcome. Certain stud-
ies have shown that people of all ages feel that suicide is less objectionable in old
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than younger ages. Does this bias uncover our culture’s obsession with youth and
devaluation of the aged?
What are some of the factors inherent in an elderly suicide?

DEPRESSION PHYSICAL ILLNESS, ISOLATION

Depression is more likely to lead to suicide in older than younger patients. In
most elderly suicides the depression has lasted less than a year. It is urgent to inter-
vene so that this one depression in later life isn't their last. That is, one in six of
depressives succeed in committing suicide compared with one in 100 of the general
pogulation.

ince most depressions are remediable in the elderly, various treatment options
should be offered in order to reduce the suicidal risk.

Physical illness is also an imgortant factor in elderly suicides. In my own re-
search of elderly suicides in San Francisco, suicide notes often referred to the physi-
cal pain the elder could no loner endure. All efforts should be taken to discover
wz:iys in which the elder can cope more effectively with their physical ailments in
order to help diminish their depression.

Those elders who are physically unwell and depressed become particularly vulner-
able if they are also isolated. Those elders who have become newly isolated through
bereavement, divorce or bodily dysfuction may be particularly vulnerable. About
half of the elderly suicides are comprised by this group who are living alone.

Additionall{y. prior suicide att,emJ)ts and expressions of suicide intent are obvious
indications of an at risk elder. Sadly, however, since most elders who attempt sui-
cide succeed coupled with the inhibition to provide psychological help, these indica-
tors cannot be relied upon.

On a local level, a study was undertaken to analyze those elders who committed
suicide in San Francisco from 1970 to 1980.

The overall suicide rate among the San Francisco elderly decreased dramatically
from 1970 to 1980, from a rate of 60.2 in 1970 to a rate of 32.6 in 1980. Nationally,
this rate fell from 22.5 in 1970 to a rate of 17.8 in 1980. ‘

It was found that between the years 1970 and 1980, inclusive, there were 617 sui-
cides committed by persons over 60 years of age. Of these 617 elderly suicides, 23.5
percent were committed by the young-old, 37.28 percent were committed by the
middle-old and 39.22 percent were committed by the old-old age group. The suicide
rate for the 75 plus age group has consistently been almost twice that of the young-
old or middle-old age groups.

In keeping with the literature on suicide, men accounted for 59.64 percent of all
elderly suicides in our study. While suicide rates for men and women declined from
1970 to 1980, the reduction in rates is much greater for wome~. For men, however,
the difference is much less—from a rate of 74.46 in 1970 to a rate of 59.24 in 1980, a
difference of 15.22, less than half the figure for women.

Please refer to the attached tables which describe various other demographics ob-
tained in this study.

The information obtained from our study suggest that the ulder (75+) unmarried
Whits male who has easy access to medication may be the elder at greatest risk of
suicide.

It 18 clear that suicide among the elderly is a problem in San Francisco, a problem
that continues t, « xist but has not received much attention.

San Francisco Suicide Prevention attempts to deal with suicide and the elderly
through its geriatric compamonship program, the Friendship Line for the Elderly
(FL). The FL, begun in 1973, is u 24-hour telephone service providing information
and referral, crisis intervention, emotional support to any tne 138,000+ elders who
reside in the City and County of San Francisco. Through the companionship pro-
gram trained volunteers make regular telephone calls to frail, depressed, suicidal
and often homebound elders to offer emotional support and counseling. Friendly
visits also are maintained on a frequent basis.

Through the FL program elders are helped to remain independent for as long as
they are able. Since losses accumulate at a rapid rate in older years, FL volunteers
are trained to help the elder cope with the losses. Should an elder be forced into an
institutionalized setting either on a temporary or permanent basis, the FL volunteer
continues their ¢.going support to help lessen the sometimes devastating impact of
transfer trauma.

The FL is the only program in San Francisco that confronts the issue of suicide in
the older adult. We are concerned about the loneliness and losses that beseige the
elders in our community. Through FL volunteers, our elders have an oppor.unity to
share their feelings with sensitive, caring others. Since our volunteers range in age
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from 21 through x5, many talented older adults can contribute to their community
through giving to their less fortunate peers through our program.

Practitioner serving the elderly must concentrate not only on individual problems
but they must also look at these problems in the context of a much broader sphere,
i.e., the social conditions under which the elderly are forced to live. Agencies serv-
ing the elderly must understand the distribution of services to the elderly, so that
they can act to assure the continued availability and deliverance of those services to
our needy seniors. We must not allow our agencies and clients to fall victim to con-
servativism in the allocation of funds for seniors.

The time is ripe for practitioners, clients, politicians and the general public to
come together to save human services. It is through political, action that the day-to-
day lives of our elders will improve, and we won’t then have to ask the question,
"Why can't they cope?’ We will have already answered the question, “How can we
make society more responsive to the needs of its elderly?”



TaBLE [—AGE AND Suicipe IN SAN FrRANcISco 1970 To 1980
A. TOTAL NUMBERS OF SUICIDES BY YEAR

Yeur 60-64  65-69  70-74  75-19  80-84  85-89  90-94  94-100 100+ Total
1970 . e e 18 18 13 9 15 4 3 0 0 80
1971 : e i 17 17 12 9 11 3 0 0 0 69
1972 1 11 8 13 9 5 0 0 0 51
1973 17 13 9 9 2 3 l 0 0 54
1974 17 12 10 12 2 3 0 0 0 56
1975 9 8 6 9 8 6 l 0 0 47
1976 . : : 13 1 8 8 12 l l 1 0 51
1977 C e o et e ettt s 12 10 11 12 9 3 0 0 0 51
1978 TS 10 12 13 1 1 2 0 1 0 52
1979 e e e —— e e eRee e et saren 11 8 10 9 9 3 1 0 0 8l
1980 . e e e e . 10 6 8 4 10 "4 l 0 0 43
X . C e e s et - . 1318 1109 9.82 9.18 85 336 .12 18 0 617
Percents of total . . G o 2890 1977 1750 1037 154 5.00 1.30 32 0 100
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B. SUICIDE RATES PER 100,000 POPULATION IN SAN FRANCISCO

Yoar 60-64 65-74 75 plus
1970 ... 43.40 49.64 83.12
1980 2994 23.06 43.58
TasLE II—SEX AND SUICIDES IN SAN Franciso 1970 1o 1980
A. TOTAL NUMBER OF SUICIDES BY SEX
Year Female Maje Total
43 37 80
29 40 6y
30 27 51
21 2 54
24 32 56
17 30 87
15 36 51
1] 35 52
20 3l 51
1 k7] 4
...... 249 368 617
Percent of total ... ... .. ... .. 40.36 5964 ..o
X e et oo 2264 3345
B. RATES BY SEX AND YEAR
Year Femaie Maie Comtened
1970 5334 7446 62.16
19711 3436 82.92 5241
1972 45.29 49.87 a1
1913 . 29.46 49.87 37.83
974 . 29.20 54.59 39.59
1975 22.26 61.88 3744
1976 18.58 65.53 4482
1977 311 58 96 431
1978 .28.00 63.67 40713
1979 2182 56.07 3849
1980 1402 59.24 33.08
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TABLE III—-ETHNIC BACKGROUND AND SUICIDE IN SAN FRANCISCO'S ELDERLY
A. TOTAL NUMBER OF SUICIDES BY ETHNICITY

White Aigno Ml oy Totu
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Yea

70
68
54
49
4
43
49
52
49
46
e e et e s et 36
Total . i e ——— 16 a3 563
X. e c et et e e e e AR £ et erne 145 2.09 WK 51.18 18 36
Percent . . C et et e e e e et e sesnnnrens s ferereseree e 2.59 n 130 91.28 3 85
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B. WHITE AND NONWHITE SUICIDE RATES OF 65+ POPULATION

Yeat Nonwhile White
1970 .. R e e e 62.44 70.18
1 e 1.35 68.54
1972 2142 55.38
1973 20.83 50.10
19 3424 4.1
1975 ... 20.68 4352
1976 13.24 4880
1917 rL ¥} 50.58
1978 6.02 41.52
919 . . 23.95 4427
1980 ... e, 19.06 36.26

TABLE I[V.—MARITAL STATUS AND SUILIDE IN SaN FraNCISCO's ELDERLY

A. TOTAL NUMBER OF SUICINES BY MARITAL STATUS AND YEAR

Yeu Never marned Marned Widowed Divorced Separated Unknown Total

1970 1 25 29 8 0 11 80
1971 10 23 20 5 1 10 69
1972 5 22 20 7 0 3 57
1973 10 2] 11 6 0 6 54
1974 5 17 15 11 I 7 56
1975 3 14 15 2 1 12 47
1976 ] 12 12 7 0 12 51
1977 2 18 17 4 | 15 51
1978 10 11 13 5 0 13 52
1979 3 10 14 3 0 2 51
1980 2 16 4 4 0 17 43

Total 64 189 171 62 4 1 617
X 582 1718 1555 5.66 .36 1155 e,

Percent 1037 63 20 16.05 64 20,58 99.98

B. SUICIDES BY MARITAL STATUS FOR SAN FRANCISCO'S POPULATION IN GENERAL, 1971-1977

Totd! suicide Mile Femaie
Mantal status e e — T e
Number Percent Number  Percent Number Percent
Not Marnied 150 456 354 52.2 196 336
Marred 429 261 214 58 185 26.5
Widowed 135 82 45 42 9 154
Divorced 213 162 147 138 126 216
Separated 44 217 30 28 14 24

Unknown 15 9 12 11 3 5

o
o



TaBLE V.—METHOD OF SuicipE AND ELDERLY IN SAN FrANCISCO
A. TOTAL NUMBER OF SUICIDES BY METHOD AND YEAR

Year Hangmng Sutfocation Guashot Jumping Drowning Pis Acohol Caustics Bums Carbon diaxde Misc. Tota!
1970 e e 12 1 1 19 2 36 0 1 ] | 0 80
1971 ] . 8 8 10 9 3 2 1 ] 0 2 0 69
1972 2 2 15 11 1 25 0 0 0 1 0 57
1973 2 2 10 13 0 18 5 0 ] 3 0 5
1974 . . . . 6 3 15 5 3 17 1 3 2 ] 0 5
1975, . . . . ... ] q 10 8 3 20 ] 0 0 0 0 47
1976 5 5 16 b 3 14 1 0 0 | 0 51
1977.. .. 3 ? 15 12 3 16 0 3 0 ] 2 5
1978 ] 2 17 11 ] 16 2 1 ] 0 0 52
1979 . 5 3 10 9 0 19 § 0 0 1 0 51
1980 . R 1 0 13 8 2 12 ] 0 0 0 0 4
Total 52. 32 138 110 21 220 16 9 5 11 2 617

X.... 412 2.90 12.55 10.0 19 20 145 82 45 10 18 e,

Percent. .. . . 843 in 237 1183 340 35.66 259 1.45 81 1.8 kY 99.81
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TaBLE VI. METHOD OF SUICIGE BY SEX AS A PERCENTAGE OF ToTAL
SuICIDES, SAN FRANcISCO, 1971-77 AND UNITED STATES, 1976-78

METHOD OF SUICIDE

Total percent Male percent Female percent

San Francrsco  United Stales  San Francisco  United States  San Francisco  United States

Poisoning by solid or liquid substance 367 134 292 12 50.0 305
Poisonng by gas . . 33 92 42 85 15 11.0
Hanging or suffocation. ... .. . 10.2 13.3 114 14.1 8.0 11.2
Drowang... . ... . 15 20 13 1.4 20 35
Fuearms e 219 558 280 63.0 11.0 359
Cutting and percing mstruments . 16 1.5 22 1S 1 14
Jumping from Goiden Gate Bridge . . . 81 ... 13 115 e
Other juinping from high places . . 134 31 136 21 130 44
(Other and unspecitied means ... . 26 18 21 1.6 2.1 21

Total . . .. 999 100.1 998 100.0 99.8 1000

Sources Otice of he San Francisco Coroner Mortaiity Statstics Branch. Devision of Vilal Statisbics. National Center for Heaith Statistics, “Vital
Slaiistics of the United States Vol Il, Mortally ~

SAN Francisco Suicipe PREVENTION, INC.—1982

FRIENDSHIP LINE FOR THE ELDERLY—752-3718

The Friendship Line program is a 24-hour telephone service for all senior citizens
of San Francisco as well as a means to connect with a high risk population—the
frail, isolated and often homebound elder.

Twenty-five percent of all reported suicides are committed by the elderly. The el-
derly person who is living alone, in ill health, depressed and lonely is someone who
is considered to be at high risk of suicide. One of the goals of the friendship line is
to reduce the numbers of elderly suicides through lessening the loneliness of this
group of people. This %oal is sought through two methods:

(1) Where poesible, an isolated elder is linked to a trained volunteer through
regularly scheduled telephone contacts;

(2) A friendly visit is arranged and regularly maintained when appropriate.

Isolated elders are referred to us in several ways including:

(1) An elder calls in on the Friendship Line or crisis line and the volunteer
discovers that the caller is homebound, n?epressed, in crisis, etc. and a follow-up
call is made to evaluate the appropriateness of the Friendship Line program for
this person;

(2) A social worker, nurse, physician or other health care professional refers
an elder to us for a variety of reasons;

(3) A concerned family member refers their aged parent or relative to us.

Friendship Line volunteers currently range in age from twenty to eighty-four.
Many of these volunteers have participsted in the eight week suicide prevention
training {:rogram. However, an ever increasing number of volunteers are interested
exclusively in our geriatric program. Thus, these volunteers receive geriatric train-
ing only. Ongoing training classes are offered throughout the year as well as case
conferencing meetings wherein the volunteers have an opportunity to discuss the
concerns and rewards of their work with staff and other vofunteers.

The minimum commitment ex of a Friendship Line volunteer is to main-
tain weekly telephone contact with at least one isolated elder. One friendly visit per
month is strongly encouraged but not mandatory at this time. Submitting progress
notes of all contacts with friendship line paticipants is required so that the geriatric
coordinator can be kept aware of the work which is beinE done.

For information about our Friendship Line for the Iderly, call 752-8778. This
service is made possible, in part, from funds received through the Commission on

t.e Aging.
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Mr. LaNTOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Arbore.

Ms. Perlman, you will be presenting testimiony for Dr. Berman
who is president of the American Association of Suicidology.

Ms. PErLMAN. I would like to correct that. I am the executive of-
ficer of the association, and I will be speaking on behalf of the asso-
ciation. OK.

Mr. LanNTos. Very good.

Ms. PERLMAN. OK.

Mr. LanTos. We are very happy to have you.

Ms. PErLMAN. Thank you very much for asking me to testify,

STATEMENT OF JULIE PERLMAN, EXECUTIVE OFFICER,
AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF SUICIDOLOGY, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. PErLMAN. I would like to first let you know exactly what the
association does and is. We have been in existence for approximate-
ly 18 years. We provide resources not only to our members but to
anyone in the United States who has an interest in suicide preven-
tion.

We provide resources such as pamphlets, statistics. We have an
annual conference once a year, where people who have done re-
search get together; clinicians get together. We provide a forum for
anyone who is doing work in the field of suicide prevention to
present their findings.

We nave a directory of suicide prevention centers. And for the
public at large we provide—we act as a clearinghouse for informa-
tion on suicide.

I would like to tell you how I have seen through the headquar-
ters of the association, how I have seen this increase in youth sui-
cide. What I have seen in the last few years is a tremendous in-
crease of persons writing, calling our office, and saying we are
having this problem in our community, and we don’t know what to
do; and can you tell us where to go, and where to get help.

And what I have done is to refer them to all the places that I
know are in existence, and they have grown tremendously, first of
all, as Chariotte’s program, if they want a school program, as well
as some of the others.

I have compiled the liat of all the suicide prevention programs in
schools that I know of, and I provide this to anyone who calls.

But it isn’t enough; we need some sort of a national model for
programs so that any school system or community could adapt. We
need the money for this. There is not enough money for this. We
need research in youth suicide. Not enough is being done now.
There just isn’t the money.

We need a public awareness campaign, national campaigns, so
that everyone can learn how to spot the clues of a suicidal person,
how to help because suicide prevention is everybody’s business. It
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isn't just the professional’s business. Anyone can learn how to help
a suicidal person.

So, the association is very committed to this bill, and to the Na-
tional Commission, and we offer our services in any way we can.

Mr. LANTOs. All right, thank you, and I am very grateful to you,
and want to commend yon for the work ~{ your organization.

The final member of this panel is Melissa Kohn, who works as a
v. nteer in a crisis center and has had personai experience with a
friend who was a suicide victim. )

We are happy to have you.

STATEMENT OF MELISSA KOHN, STUDENT AT THE UNIVERSITY
OF CALIFORNIA; FRIEND OF SUICIDE VICTIM; VOLUNTEER IN
CRISIS CENTER.

Ms. KouN. My name is Melissa Kohn, and I am currently a stu-
dent at the University of California in Berkeley. However, 1
became involved with suicide prevention when I had the opportuni-
ty to attend one of these programs we speak about as suicide pre-
vention program.

But I really believe I became involved even longer than that,
when my friend Marvin decided to take his life. At age 16, he drove
his car off a cliff. First, everyone believed it was just an accident,
because that is what everyone wanted to believe. Marvin was a
wonderful person; everyone loved him. Everyone loved Marvin, and
it was just easier to accept that it was an accident. But they looked
into it further, and as they did there was no way that they could
not admit it. It was a suicide, and it was very tragic.

Marvin’s death affected everyone. It affected the students; it af-
fected me; it affected his family, and it affected his friends. One of
his friends, I would say, prohably has never recovered. He was at
the time was to go away to school and was not even able to leave
for school at the time.

So, it really had an effect on a lot of people’s lives, and it is very
tragic. I am thinking now, after attending and being involved wich
the suicide prevention and volunteering at the crisis center, and
things of that nature that, with the knowledge I have now, maybe I
couldn’'t have prevented it, but I think I definitely could have
helped in som? manner. And yes, maybe it could have been some
source of prevention. He definitely had a lot of the symptoms that
are now known as definite, you know, clues into suicides, such as
he was always joking around. He was never serious; even when it
was a serious matter, he wag never serious.

He started giving away articles of his clothing, which was quite
unusual; and he constantly talked about killing himself, but in a
joking manner that no one ever took him seriously, because you
just didn't think that Marvin would take his life. Well, he did. And
like I say, it was very tragic.

Even more so, though, in the past 2 weeks alone, I have talked to
two people who have shared this rame experience—two friends who
have committed suicide; two kids in college—people just like me.
White children—and we are not talking about the run-of-the-mill
kid that you would think you would find as a suicide victim. These
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were bright kids; they were at college. It is not like they didn't
have knowledge of this.

I'm just here to tell you today that pressures like everyone has
said before, on youth, are treraendous. We are supposed to get good
grades; we are supposed to be the most vopular; we are supposed to
be successful; we are supposed to be the best in everything we do;
and it is a tremendous responsibility. I am sure everyone is well
aware of that.

But at the same time often it seems unbearable, while at other
times it is exciting. Sometimes, you Just think you can’t live an-
other day.

And I know I am concerned with it, and I think that the fact
that the Daily Cal, a school that I attended, our newspaper, in fact,
Just a couple of weeks ago had an article on suicide. So, it shows
that we are really concerned, and we really want the chance to do .
something. )

I am here today to make sure that all my peers have the same
opportunity I do, to live life to the fullest, and I really believe that
the suicide prevention method— if they would talk to the peers, if
we had the knowledge, if prople were made aware of the clues, in-
dications into suicide, that we could have an effect, because natu-
rally, like it’s been stated before, no, you don’t necessarily go o
your parents; it is hard to talk to your parents. You don’t want to
make them ups et.

You don’t go to your teachers; you don’t go to your counselors. I
know when I was in high school, the last person I would have gone
to would have been a teacher or a counselor.

I think more so it would be your friends, the people you spend a
great amount of time with that could actually have some impact
and could actually possibly prevent the suicide.

So, I can say today, I am here to represent the youth, wnd to say
that we are concerned, and that we would like to do sowmething
about it.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you, very much.

There is one question that I would like to ask of as many of you
as you would care to respond.

Dr. Muccilli, you suggested in your view, which I tal:= it, is fe rly
generally shared, suicide is dramatically underreported.

Is this the view of the others on the panel, too?

Ms. Ross.

Ms. Ross. I think we are getting increasing evidence as to just
how underreported it is, but } am suve that Dr. Litman can also
addrz=ss this. I think Dr. Muccilli may have been conservative. We
used to estimate that the actual number of suicides across the ages
were four times the reported number. I think it is higher among
the youth.

I think the recent studies—there are many surveys going on
across the country now, asking people, and certainly the young
how often they had attempted suicide, because we really have to
look at two things. We have to look at the people we lose tn.rough
suicide, and we have to lo..c at suicidal behavior, the attempts,
which are just—are like that, a warning of what is coming.

42



39

When our later studies show us that a little over 2 million high
school youngsters will make a suicide attempt in 1984, I think that
attests to the parameters of the problem.

He may want to add to that. '

Mr. LaNTOS. Dr. Litman.

Dr. Lirman. I have studied the way that coroners and medical
examiners or chiefs of police, the certifying authorities in varicus
communities go about establishing for the record a death certifi-
cate, whether it should be recorded as natural or accident or sui-
cide, or homicide. And, of course, the standards vary greatly.

I remember for many years a large city, Honolulu, had a very
low suicide rate, and we would all speculate about it, and—until 1
talked with the chief of police who was the certifying authority.
And he said flatly that he would not certify a case of suicide uniess
he found a note, and even then he wouid check the handwriting to
make sure that it was in the person’s own handwriting.

Since in Los Angeles and in other communities, one finds a note
in about 30 percent of the cases when one looks very hard for it,
you can see that by that criterion a city would have a low suicide
rate.

It is true ir. many smaller towns, and even in large communities,
the familﬁ' puis a great deal of pressure on the certifying authority
to try to have a death certificate that does not say “suicide.”

So, even in my own office where we consult with the coroner and
do what we call “psychological autopsies,” our reconstructions of
the person’s—dead person’s life, lifestyle, last events, talking to
many people about that person—even when we make a very con-
certed effort to have accurate death certificates, I know that many
cases that slip by, are certified as natural by the doctor and never
get to the coroner. Only 1 death in 5 gets to the coroner. Or it is
concealed in other ways.

So, I have always thought that this out-and-out suicide, which we
would all agree, probably is about half again as large as is report-
ed, and then there is this whole area of suicidal behaviors where
people contribute to their own deaths, which we, for instance,
which we—by convention we call, let’s say, a natural accident, a
natural deatl)':, when someone who is an alcoholic and has been
warned that it would be fatal to continue drinking, and they go
ahead and continue drinking.

We don'’t call that suicide, but certainly that is close to it. And
many other types of deaths, which, for one reason or the other, we
don’t call suicide.

So, it’s generally underreported, the cause of death.

Mr. LaNTOS. From the point of view of the layman who hasn’t
done work in this field, there seems to be an enormous difference
between the phenom.enon of teenage suicide and the phenomenon
of elderly suicide.

Is that a legitimate distinction from a clinical point of view, Dr.
Litman?

Dr. LirMAN. Every individual—there are so many circumstances
and attitudes and life events that contribute to making a person
suicidal—all sorts of different things.

Probably there are different connections more common for older
people. For example: for older people health problems are quite im-
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portant, and loneliness problems that have been mentioned.
Whereas, for younger people health problems are not so promi-
nent—and it is different at each age range. For very young chil-
dren, under puberty, under 12, let’s say, often the problems are
connected with a death in the family, an identification with a dead
person, feelings rejected; and we have found, often are found with
mental or brain damage, difficulties in acquiring language, and
school problems.

In the age range of 13—adolescence, 13 to 18, a dominant prob-
lem often is learning to leave home and developing a peer network.

And then 25—the 19 to 24, the young adult, love problems pre-
dominate as a triggering mechanism. And so on. Later on in life,
often family problems and adjustment problems. And finally, into
the elderly, where there so often is a loss of key people in one’s life
to death, and in a general a need to adjust to a downward course in
one’s life and in health and attachments.

Mr. LANTOS. Is there any member of the panel who would like to
make a final observation before we ask the members of the final
panel to take their places? Yes, Ms. Ross.

Ms. Ross. I am just going to make one comment. You have asked
a number of questions trying to understand the suicidal person,
and we have talked about the young and the old.

And I think—I just want to end with one comment, and that
would be to try to give you a picture other than the statistics of the
sound of despair of one person, and I wanted to read a note left.
This person did not suicide. But this was a note expressing that
point in which he was making the choice.

And this was neither someone who is very young or old. Middle
aged person, young adult by my age standard.

I am now the most miserable man living. If what I feel were equally distributed to
the whole human family, there would not be one cheerful face on Earth. Whether I

shall ever be better I cannot tell. I awfully forebode I shall not. To remain as I am is
quite impossible. I must die to be better it appears to me. I can write no more.

This was just to illustrate or try to give you a feel for despair
that people feel, and we have heard that they can be outgoing or
not outgoing, bright or not. This note was written by Abraham Lin-
coln. And I just wanted you to get a picture that it can happen in
any family and in any profession, any occupation.

And we all do need to get together. It is in our families and
yours. And with your help, we will do something about it. Thank
you.

Mr. LaNTos. I am very grateful to all of you, and your testimony
will be part of the committee’s permanent record.

We hope your time allows you to stay and listen to the last
panel, which I would now ask to come forward. Dr. Persida Draku-
lich representing Superintendent of Schools Bill Honig. Ms. Jean
Forstner representing U.S. Senator Alan Cranston. Dr. Catherine
Smallwood, director of the Cindy Smallwood Foundation. Everell
Mitchell, director of pupil personnel and guidance at the Oakland
Public Schools. I am very happy to have all of you with us. Dr.
Drakulich, we are ready to take your testimony.
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STATEMENT OF DR. PERSIDA DRAKULICH, Ph.D, REPRESENTING
STATE SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS BIL'. HONIG AND THE
CALIFORNIA STATE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

Dr. DrRakuLICcH. Thank you very much. Youth suicide is an emo-
tional topic, and this is undeniable. Many ot us wish we did not
have to address the topic, and this is understandable, but the need
is there. The statistics you heard today can tell us. To meet this
need, the California State Department of Education, school health
in the school climate unit is now engaged in a planning and devel-
opment of the statewide youth suicide prevention program in the
schools, in cooperation with the county offices of education and sui-
cide prevention centers in San Mateo and Los Angeles Counties.
This program is meeting the intent of the legislature who finds and
declares that it is of vital importance that a statewide primary pre-
vention program be establis.i.ed with shared responsibility at both
State and county levels, and that this cooperation shall be a major
tool in efforts to achieve the successful prevention of youth suicide.

Education code section 10200, enacted by the Senate bill 947,
Senator Presley, 1983, states that a statewide youth suicide preven-
tion program is essential in order to address the continuing prob-
lem of youth suicide throughout the State. This program must em-
phasize a partnership between educational programs at the State
and local levels and community suicide prevention and crisis
center agencies.

The department supports the need fo. a youth suicide prevention
grogram. The department has had an appointed member on the

tate senate advisory committee on youth suicide prevention since
August of 1982. Superintendent ‘Bill Honig has publicly endorsed
this program in a televised press conference.

The department’s objective is to plan and develop a comprehen-
sive statewide youth suicide program by June 1985. The demonstra-
tion programs will be operated in cooperation with two established
communit{‘ suicide prevention centers through interagency agree-
ments with the Los Angeles and San Mateo County offices of edu-
cation. Other counties will be invited to participate in a statewide
planning and development according to {)rocedures published by
the department. The program content will consist of classroom in-
struction, community %ased programs, parent education, and teach-
er training.

The Governor’s budget for education allocates $315,000 for this
program, $300,000 for local assistance, and $15,000 designated for
department operations.

The school climate unit and the school health unit within the de-
partment of education are currently assisting suicide prevention
centers in developing a classroom curriculum in the following
areas. Decisionmaking, ethical development, the awareness of the
relationship between drug and alcohol abuse and youth suicide,
recognition of suicidal tendencies and other facts, information on
available community, youth suicide preventic: ccrvices, and en-
hancing the total school climate including relationships between
teachers, counselors and pupils.

The second component is the nonclassroom community based al-
ternative programs, peer group programs, 24-hour hotline services,
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data collection on attempts of suicide, intervention-prevention serv-
ices, parent education programs and training.

Teacher training is the third and very important component of
this total program. These demonstration programs will be offered
through interagency agreements with county boards, and statewide
workshops will be conducted for school and community personnel
to review the content and training strategies.

The State department of education under Mr. Honig's direction
will administer this program and submit an annual report to the
legislature and to car government on the current status and pro-
gram effectiveness. The programs will operate for 3 years maxi-
mum beginning July 1, 1984 to Junc 30, 1987. Each county shall
evaluate its demonstration program and submit a report to the de-
partment of education, the legislature and the Governor by Janu-
ary 1, 1987. This innovative program which is mandated by the
.qtailﬁ legislature offers great promise in addressing this mounting
problem.

I wish to quote from the CBS Television teachers’ guide on “Si-
lence of the Heart"'.

Young peop’e know about suicide. [t may have occurred in their families and
among peers. ' hey most certainly hear news of it. Young people get indirect mes-
sages from many around them that talking about depression or suicide is not appro-
priate. This can create barriers and prevent the possibility of getting help.

Youngsters get depressed, and often don’t even know that what they feel has a
name, much less that others sometimes feel as they do and that help can be found.

When depressed, we all need someone to listen to us. A problem shared is a prob-
lem halved. '

Sometimes being open isn’t enough. Professional help is needed and it is avail-
able. Many communities have suicide prevention crisis centers or hotlines. All com-
munities have local or regional mental health associations.

This State mandated comprehensive programs offers assistan:ze
and service to all, the schools, the communities, parents, and most
importantly, to the students themselves. The California State De-
partment of Education has taken pioneering steps to initiate this
program and this clearly would not have happened had not State
Superintendent Bill Honig been willing to take these positive steps.
The California PTA and California Teachers Assocation support his
efforts and those of Senator Presley. This State program may serve
as a model for California and the rest of the country. It is the Fed-
eral Government'’s role to assist other States, and we are sincerely
eager to assist you.

I want to thank you for inviting me i. represent my superintend-
ent and to share what I think is one of the most needed programs
mandated by our State legislature. Thank you.

[Material submitted by Dr. Drakulich follows:]

StaTE oF CALIFORNIA, SENATE BiLL No. 947

CHAPTER 750

An act to add and repeal Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 10200) of Part 7 of
the Education Code, relating to schools, and making an appropriation therefore.

{Approved by Governor September 12, 1983 filed with Secretary of State September 13, 1983]

LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL'S DIGKST
SB. 947, Presley Schools: youth suicide prevention school programs.
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Current law authorizes various programs to be jointly conducted by state and
local educational agencies or institutions.

This bill would provide for the development of a statewide youth suicide preven-
tion progam through the establishment of state-m indated demonstration programs
in 2 designated counties. Existing suicide prevention and crisis centers located
within those counties would serve as coordinating centers for the planning and de-
velopment of the statewide program. Any interested count}y" which submits a request
to the State Department o? E%L:cation to participate in that process by a specified
date would be permitted to do so.

The bill would require the Department of Education to annually report to the
Legislature regarding the status and effectiveness of the programs established pur-
suant to this act, and would establish a continuously appropriated Youth Suicide
Prevention school Program Fund to be administered by the department for the pur-

of this act. The bill would express the intent of the Legislature that $300,000
appropriated to this fund by the Budget Act of 1984, and in the event that a
lesser amount or no money is appropriated, that the youth Suicide Prevention
School Program only be implemented to the extend funds are made available. The
bill would specify that none of the provisions of this act shall be construed to pro-
hibit the department from providing financial assistance from that fund to other
cinties, in addition to the counties maintaining the demonstration programs, tor
?urposes of youth suicide prevention school programs. Any county receiving such
unds would be required to annually provide the Director of Finance, the Legisla-
ture, and the department with a specified accounting and program evaluation
report for the previous year.
he provisions of this bill would become operative on July 1, 1984.

Article XIII B of the California Constitution and Sections 2231 and 2234 of the
Revenue and Taxation Code require the state to reimburse local agencies and school
districts for certain costs mandated by the state. Other provisions require the De-
partment of Finance to review statutes disclaiming these costs and provide, in cer-
tain cases, for making claims to the State Board of Control for reimbursement.

This bill would impose a state mandated local program in the twa counties desig-
nated to maintain the demonstration youth suicide prevention school programs pur-
suant to the provisions of the bill.

This bill would provide that no appropriation is made by this act for the purpose
of making reimbursement pursuant to the constitutional mandate or Section 2231 or
2234, but would recognize that local agencies and school districts may pursue their
other available remedies to seek reimbursement for these costs.

This bill would repeal the provisions establishing the youth suicide prevention
school programs on June 30, 1987.

Appropriation: yes.

The people of the State of California do enact as follows:

Section 1. Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 10200) is added to Part 7 of the
Education Code, to read:

CHAPTER 3. YoutH Suicipe PREVENTION ScHOOL PROGRAM

10200. The Legislature makes the following findings and declarations of intent;

ta) A statewide youth suicide prevention program is essential in order to address
the continuing problem of youth suicide throughout the state.

tby The suicicﬁa problem often exists in comgination with other problems, such as
drug abuse and alcohol use.

(c) A suicide prevention program for young people must emphasize a partnership

between educational programs at the state and local levels and community suicide
Yrovention and crisis center agencies. In order to facilita‘e this partnershif. the
agislature finds and declares that it is of vital importance that a statewide pri-
mary prevention program be established with shared responsibility at both the state
and county levels, and that this cooperation shall be a major tool in efforts to
achieve the successful prevention of youth suicide.

td) The program established pursuant to this chapter is intended b% the Legisla-
ture to delegate primary responsibility for the developmeat of a youth suicide pre-
vention program to existing county suicide prevention agencies through the estab-
lishment of a demonstration program. The lLegislature recognizes that county sui-
cide prevention and crisis center agencies are best suited for dealing with youth sui-
cide. as demonstrated by their past success in youth suicide prevention in Califor-
nia.

10205 ray in view of the purpose and intent of this chapter, as expressed in Sec-
tion 10200, highest priority for program funding under this chapter shall be cesig-

4




44 K

nated to those counties which emphasize joint school community youth suicide pre-
vention programs.

(b) It is the intent of the Legislature that, to the maximum extent possible, funds
made available for the propose of this chapter shall be used to suport existing pro-
grams which have demonstrated a capacity to meet the needs of young people and
families in the prevention of suicide, and to support two demonstration youth sui-
dide prevention school programs, one of which shall be located in a Northern Cali-
fornia county, the other in a Southern California county.

(c¢) In view of the urgent neer to begin development of a statewide youth suicide
prevention program at the lowest cost to the state, and with the participation of
existing suicide prevention and crisis center agencies to the greatest extent possible,
and in order to ensure that the program will meet the necds of all economic and
ethnic groups in Californie, the islature hereby designates San Malco County
and Los Angeles County as the locations of the two demonstration youth suicide
prevention school programs.

10210. (a) The demonstration programs in San Malco and Los Angeles counties,
hereinafter referred to as “‘demonstation counties,” shall be maintained for a period
not to exceed three years from the operative date of this chapter, according to the
following schedule:

(1) Planning and development of the county demonstration program shall be com-
pleted by June 30, 1985,

(2) Implementation of the county demonstratior: program ehall be completed by
June 30, 1986, . .

(3) Each demonstration county shall evalvate its demonstration program and
submit a report of its funding: to the State Department of Education, the Legisla-
ture, and the Governor on or before January 1, 1987.

10212. a) Until October 1, 1984, any county in the state may, through its board of
education, submit a request to participate in the planning and develapment of the
statewide program to the State Department of Education.

tb) Each demonstration county shall designate the suicide prevention and crisis
centers located within the county to serve as coordinating centers for the planning
and development of the statewide youth suicide prevention school program. The
State Department of Education, in cooperation with the designa coordinating
centers, shall publish procedures for the participation of all interested counties in
the planning and development of the statewide program.

tc) Planning and development of the statewide program shall be completed by
June 30, 1985.

10213. No provision of this chapter shall be construed to prohibit the State De-
partment of Education from providing financial assistance from the Youth Suicide
Prevention School Program Fund to oiler counties, in addition to the demonstra-
tion counties, for purposes of youth suicide prevention school programs, including,
but not limited to, those programs set forth in Section 17215.

10214. Funds received by a county board of educat.on in ord r to carry out the
purposes of this chapter shall be deposited in a separate county Youth Suicide Pre-
vention School Program Fund established for that purpose. On or bei( e Januar{‘ 1
of each year, any county which has received state funds for the ug)osee of this
chapter shail provide the director of Finance, the Legislature, and the State Depart-
ment of Education with an accounting of expenditures for its youth suicide preven-
tion school program and revenues received for the program from sources other than
the state, and with a program evaluation report fc r the previous year.

10215, The youth suicide prevention school r.rograms established pursuant to Sec-
tion 10210 shall plan, fund, and implement educational programs, which may in-
clude sy of the following:

ta) Classroom instruction designed to achieve any of the following objectives:

(1) Encourage sound decision making and promote ethical development.

(2) Increase pup:'v awareness of the relationship between drug and alcohol use
and youth suicide.

(3) Teach pupils to recognize signs of suicidal tendencies, and other facts about
youth suicide.

(4 Inform pupils of available community youth suicide prevention services.

15)I Enhance school chimate and relationships between teacher.. counselors, and

ugils.
P (6) Further cooperative efforts of rzhoul personrel and community youth suicide
prevention program personnel

th1 Nonclassroom school or community based alternative programs, including, but
nct limited to:

111 Positive peer group programs.

48



45

(2} A 24 hour “hotline” telephone service, staffed by trained professional counsel-
Ors,

(3) Programs to collect data on youth suicide attempts.

14) Intervention and postvention services.

(5} Parent education and training programs.

(c) Teacher training programs,

10220. The Department of Education sliall enter into an interagency agreement
with the apgroprite county board of education for the implementation of an ap-
proved Youth Suicide Prevention School Program.

10230. The Department of Education, the county board of education, school dis-
tricts, and the county suicide prevention agency in each county maintaining a pro-
gram pursuant to this chapter shall establish procedures for the coopetative coﬁeco
t{:)_n E;lnd dissemination of data regarding the implementation of the provisions of
this chapter.

10235. The Department of Education shall submit an annual report to the Legisla-
ture regarding the current status and effectiveness of the programs established pur-
suant to this chapter.

102406. There is hereby created in the State Treasury a fund which shall be known
as the Youth Suicide Prevention School Program Fund. The fund shall consist of
funds appropriated by the annual Budget Act, as well as any private sector money
as may be made available. Notwithstanding Section 13340 of the Government Code,
the fund shall be continously appropriated. The Department of Education shall ad-
nuinister the fund for the purposes of this chapter, and shall use no more than 8
percent of the balance of the fund to meet administrative costs.

10242. The provisions of this chapter shall become operative on July 1, 1984,

10245. This chapter shall remain in effect only until June 30, 1987, and as of that
date is repealed unless a later enacted statute which is chaptered before June 30,
1987, deletes or extends that date.

Sec. 2. It is the intent of the Legislature that the sum of three hundred thousand
dollars ($300,000) be appropriated from the General Fund to the Youth Suicide Pre-
vention School Program Fund by the 1984-85 Budget Act. In the event that a lesser
amount or no money is a;gropriated, it is the intent of the Legislature that the
Youth Suicide Prevention School Program be implemented only to the extent that
funds are made available.

Sec. 25. It is the intent of the Legislature that the Department of Education use a
part of the amount appropriated from the General Fund to the Youth Suicide Pre-
vention School Program Fund by the 1984-85 Budget Act for the purpose of comply-
ing with Section 19235 of the Education Code. It is ulso the intent of the legislature
that the costs of complging with Section 10235 of the Education Code not be includ-
ed in calculating the rcent limitation on expenditures for administrative costs
1m§osed bﬁ Section 10240 of the Education Code.

EC. 3. Notwithstanding Section 6 of Article XIII B of the California Constitution
and Section 2231 or 2234 of the Revenue and Taxation Code, no appropriation is
made by this act for the purpose of making reimbursement pursuant to those sec-
tions. It is recognized however, that a local agency or school district may pursue any
remedies to obtain reimbursement available to it under Chapter 3 (commencing
with Section 2201) of Part 4 of Division 1 of that code.

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you very much, Dr. Drakulirn. We appreci-

ate your testimony. We will now hear from Ms. Jean Forstner rcp-
reseriting Senator Cranston.

STATEMENT OF JEAN FORSTNER, REPRESENTING SENATOR
ALAN CRANSTON, A MEMBER OF CONGRESS FROM THE STATE
OF CALIFORNIA

Ms. ForsTNER. Thank you. I would like to read the Senator’s
statement to the committee:

Mr. Chairman, and members of the House Committee on Aging.
[ would like to thank this Committee for holding hearings today in
San Francisco on the subject of teenage suicide. Although I cannot
be here today with you in person, I am pleased to have this oppor-
funity to share with you some of my views on this troubling prob-
em.

49



46

It is becoming increasingly apparent that a number of young
people today are faced with crises in their lives that they feel
unable to cope with. Lacking either the knowledge, strength, or re-
sources to help them through these difficult times, they resort to
the ultimate form of self-destruction, the taking of their own lives.

The statistics are truly disturbing. Over the last 20 years, the
suicide rate of people 15 to 24 years old has more than doubled and
suicide now ranks as the third leading cause of death for this age
group. Even more distressing is that younger children, 13, 10 even
7 years old are contemplating, attempting, and tragically commit-
ting suicide with increasin%l frequency.

I am deeply concerned that these children and teenagers believe
that they have no other option, that suicide is the only solutijon to
their problems. Friends and families of young suicide victims often
report receiving few clues or indications that these youngsters were

‘contemplating suicide.

It is essential that we create.an environment in which a youth
who is depressed, angry or distressed can find the help that he or
she needs. We must take steps to educate ourselves as parents,
teachers, and peers about the signs of a teenager in trouble and to
learn how best we can help him or her through these times of tur-
moil and despair.

Research indicates that a number of factors may be at work, but
the reasons underlying many teen suicides remain a mystery. Ex-
perts are only just beginning to sort through the available data in
an attempt to understand moie fully this rising epidemic.

I believe that some of the testimony presented here today will
help shed light on the subject. As a former chairman of the Sub-
committee on Child and Human Development in the Senate, I am
committed to improving the quality of life for a nation’s single
greatest resource, our children.

They have special needs, particularly, in their adolescent years
that must be addressed. Too often we have ignored the concerns
and problems of teenagers hoping perhaps they will outgrow them
as they move out of adolescence. In too many cases, the price cf
this inattention has come in lost lives.

It is time to address realistically the phenomenon of teenage sui-
cide. It is time to find ways in which families and friends join with
mental health professionals and with assistance from the local,
state and federal government can work together to avert further
tragedies.

We must put together a coordinated public health education pro-
gram which will make available to young people the help they
need to work through their difficulties. Over six thousand people
under the age of 256 committed suicide last year. That is six thou-
sand lives that will never a chance to realize their full potential.

Together, I believe we can work tc reduce that number and help
all of our children reach adulthood prepared to take their places as
productive members of our society. I thank you again for the oppor-
tunity to contribute to this hearing.

Mr. LaNTtos. Thank you very much, Ms. Forstner. Please convey
my personal thanks to Senator Cranston.
Dr. Smallwcad, we will be very happy to hear from you.
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STATEMENT OF DR. CATHERINE SMALLWOOD, PH.D., DIRECTOR
OF THE CINDY SMALLWOOD FOUNDATION, PROGRAM ON
QUASI-MORTICIDE, SAN MATEO, CA

Dr. SmaLLwoob. I will be discussing quasi-morticide, a national
crisis in the black community, and I will define quasi-morticide
later on.

In the past, suicide was virtually alien to black Americans. Just
as the poor committed suicide less frequently than the affluent,
blacks committed suicide less frequently than whites.

Today, however, suicide-is increasing at an alarming rate among
the black population. Suicide per se is not the leadinz cause of
death among black Americans, but rather the third after homicide
and accidents. When we see the connection between homicide, sui-
cide, and other subintentional forms of death, than suicide becomes
the leading cause of death in the black community.

Quasi-morticide is a grouping of self-deprecating behaviors, su-
bintentional suicides, and other aberrant behavior currently at
crisis proportion in the black communities all over the country.

Alcoholism, drug addiction, suicide, homicide, and avoidable acci-
dent rates all show the ever rising incidence of quasi-morticide in
the black community and its disproportionate share compared to
American society as a whole. Recently, there has been a rise in the
black male and female suicide rates.

A study carried out in 1976 highlights this growing phenomenon,
James A. Bush and his study titled ‘‘Similarities and Differences in
Precipitating Events Between Black and Anglo Suicide Attempts”
depicts the dilemma many black Americans are facing today.
Twenty-five black and twenty-five Anglo-American mental health
pgtier:its who had sought psychotherapy from Dr. Bush were inter-
viewed.

Out of the 25 black male and female samples, 7 had actually at-
tempted to commit suicide, and the remaining 18 had seriously con-
sidered and verbalized intentions about possible self-destruction. In
the Anglo- American sample, 6 respondents had actually attempted
suicide, and the remaining 19 had seriously considered it. This sim-
ilarity decreases when we view the age category of each group.

In the black group, the age range from 19 to 46, while in the
Anglo group it ranged from 21 to 62. The age that blacks consider
suicide then becomes an important factor. It has been recognized
that the overall suicide pattern between blacks and Anglos is quite
different. Generally, according to this study, black suicide attempts
come mostly from the youth of the community, while Anglo suicide
is found in the older category.

Coupled to this, Dr. Richard H. Seiden in an article titled ‘“Mel-
lowing with Age, Factors Influencing the Non-White Suicide Rate”
stated that what had obscured the extent and pattern of nonwhite
suicide for many years was the practice of comparing total white
and non-white suicide rates rather than using age, specific rates.

Thus, what Dr. Seiden and Dr. Bush have pointed out is the in-
creased suicide occurring among the young in the black communi-
ty. In mental health and related fields, suicide and homicide have
been viewed as two sides of the same coin. A person who co,nmits
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suicide can be seen as acting on a more basic homicidal wish
turned inward.

To emphasize this point, many perpetrators of homicide graphi-
cally end and turn the death weapon upon themselves. This is one
of the basic connections in our study of suicide rates. The auto de-
struction of a biack homicide syndrome that is now accelerating in
most urban communities is part of the phenomenon which threat-
ens hlack people’s very existence.

When Dr. Morris, a lcading black researcher and writer who
looked at the broader age category, 15 to 44, he found that the
homicide rate is 5 to 10 times higher for black males than it is for
his white counterpart. Also as a victim, the black male is more
likely to be killed by another black male who is 8 to 4 years young-
er. Actually, both parties are victims.

Added to this, black females are killed 3 to 4 times more fre-
quently than white females. Coupled to these rising suicide and
homicide rates, there is also a rise in what we see as a subinten-
tional forms of death. Subintentional being when an iadividual
plays an indirect covert, partial, or unconscious role in his own
demise.

Included in this category is gambling with death, body abuse
through drugs, alcohol, and other such actions. Death rates from
questionable accidents and violence from 1960 to 1978 show a simi-
lar pattern of quasi-morticide.

By way of conceptualizing a new combination of suicide, homi-
cide, and subintended and questionable accidents, we have come to
the conclusion of quasi-morticide.

This has serious implications for the black community because
not only does this represent a tragedy to the aggrieved families and
friends, but also the acute laws of human resources, benefits of
earned wages, procreative and nuturing sources, and many other
contributions which might have been made to society as a whole.

Only drastic community organization and self-redirection with -
emphasis o1 prevention has a chance to halt the rising morticide
rates and e\ "ntually reverse them. Our program must be preven-
tive with emphasis on environmental change.

In terms of solutions, we are in desperate need of financial back:
ing from the Federal and/or private funding in order to—what we
would do, we would utilize these moneys, these funds for would be
educating the population which is the priority on the problem of
QM. Additional resources or research into causes and solutions to
QM, hiring qualified professionals to set up a national committee
to explore target QM areas where problems are most concentrated,
and hiring a professional staff to set up QM centers and target
areas equipped with trained clinicians and counselors and to make
available 24 hour hotlines. Thank vou.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much, Dr. Smallwood. Finally, I am
very pleased to call on Dr. Everell Mitchell who is director of pupil
pMers%nrlllel and guidance at the Oakland Public School Systems. Dr.

itchell.
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STATEMENT OF EVERELL MITCHELL, DIRECTOR OF PUPIL
PERSONNEL AND GUIDANCE, OAKLAND CA, PUBLIC SCHOOLS

Ms. MrrcHELL. It’s not doctor, but thank you. I will leave it. My
official title is head of psychological services for the Oakland school
district. We have a staff of 40 psychologists who provide service to
100 school sites and around 50,000 students. It is a good sized
school district.

I will speak to the issue of adolescent suicide and the more gen-
eral issue of adolescents in crisis from the vantage point of the
school. Over the last couple of years, the numbers of students who
have been brought to our attention because of suicide attempts
have shown a marked increase. ‘

Schools, of course, deal with teenagers fo a good part of their
day, and problems students have often surface at school. School
staffs are constantly bein% asked by troubled upset, depressed,
angry youngsters for some help with their problems or some sense
of direction. ’

Dealing with the mental health problems of students is an area
very few staff members are trained in and many are uncomfortable
even discussing the problems. So it is difficult to deal with. The
problems students have vary ‘widely in scope, even for those who
attempt or contemplate suicide.

I think that has been evident from the testimony already. Some
are depressed, some are angry. Many that we see in the schools
have serious problems with their families. They feel isolated, tend
to focus on what they consider to be their defects, and think no one
cares about them.

We have noticed lately an increase in abnormal and suicidal be-
havior in the minority groups in our schools, and that is a relative-
ly new phenomenon for us. The causes of suicide in adolescents in
crisis are many. There are lots of roots to the problem, and the in-
creases are apparent in the suicide rates to us. .

Schools don’t have the answers for how to deal with many of the
problems and problem behaviors that students present. Teenagers
talk about and attempt suicide in increasing numbers. We need to
be prepared as a school system to handle this. We need guidelines
on sensitizing staff to student problems. That’s critical.

Providing helg to students who talk about attempting suicide
and dealing with the possible repurcussions. The problem of teen-
age suicide is widespread and requires national attention. We
wnuld support the idea of a national commission to stud%'hand
make recommendations for Federal action about suicide. Thank
you. .

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you very much, Ms. Mitchell. Let me just
raise the same question that you addressed in the last few mo-
ments. Do the other members of the panel feel that the Federal
Government should bring together the finest experts in the country
in this whole field that we have been talking about all afternoon to
provide leadership and guidance, and conceivably matching fund-
ing for the various States?

Would you begin, Dr. Drakulich?

Dr. DrakuLicH. I think that you expressed the need very elo-
quently and I cannot see how we can avoid looking at a very global
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picture. The Government and the individual States, all need to
play a partnership role and ' 1atching funds would be extremely ap-
propriate. I speak as an ecucator who also did a great deal of
teaching and counselling—also as a high school nurse for many
years in a very large school district—San Diego unified, to be
exact. And the last person giving testimony, really hit the nail on
the head so to speak. Something is happening in our society that is
changing the direction of the ways that- students feel about them-
selves and their feelings of hopelessness and their feelings of alone-
ness. And their feelings of despair. I worked extensively in the area
of drug and narcotic education and I see a very strong correlation
there. And I think that if we are going to approach this problem,
we have to look at the whole generic prevention approach and
working basically with the families, very closely and working with
the students. Somehow the students feel that they cannot handle
rejection, that is one of the most difficult things that we all have to
look at. They cannot handle the fact that they cannot be successful
at all times. Their coping skills need to be developed and enhanced.
And I also think that we need to really very closely look at how we
can listen more to ourselves as well as to our students and to our
children. Just providing open communication does not provide the
listening that we really have to experience and work on.

Whether it is in a relationship with a husband and wife, or chil-
drenor teach-rs, or counselors, I think that this is the one skill
that we lack and that we have to work on very, very much.

So if we can establish a commission that would address some of
these very generic prevention approaches, I think that we are get-
ting started in the very right direction, thank you.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you, very much.

Ms. Forstner, do you care to comment?

Ms. FoxsTNER. Thank you, very much.

Briefly, I would like to say that as a member of the Senator’s
staff, | apprec)ate your putting this together because I know that
we hear abouf the issue a lot, although most people in Congress are
somewhat isolated from the problem and I think that the Senator’s
statement is pretty clear that the Federal Government finally
neads to listen to this and to listen to people on the local level. I do
understand what our role can best be in trying to promote an
added awareness on both the local and State governments, and it is
helpful working on the Federal level to hear the testimony and to
understand what those problems are.

And I certainly will be looking forward to working with you on
that.

Mr. LANTOS. And we look forward to that.

Dr. Smallwood, what is your view of a Federal Commission on
this issue?

Dr. SmMaALLwooOD. As I had indicated in my presentation a Federal
Commission is one of the necessities that will allow the implemen-
tation of our program.

In addition, I have been in contact with Dr. Mitchell who gave
me a working copy of bill H.R. 5931. Consequently, our QM Com-
mittee reviewed it, and returned it with strong recommendations.
Of course we are in agreement.
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Upon completion of final volume, please forward a copy of Con-
gressionsl Record and any other publication in which remarks

appear.
wir. LAaNTO8. I appreciate it. And Ms. Mitchell you have already

expressed your view on this.

Before I thank this outstanding panel and all of our witnesses,
let me say that I have attended and participated in and listened to
countless hearings in the Congress both in the House and in the
Senate, and this was one of the most extraordinary, thoughtful, se-
rious, and substantive set of presentations. I will take all of this
information back to the committee and we shall move forward on
this legislation.

Two individuals who were invited to garticipate in this hearing
today were not able to be present with us. They have prepared
written testimony which will be included in the reccrd at this
point.

First is a statement of Susan J. Blumenthal, M.D., Head of the
Suicide Research Unit of the National Institute of Mental Health
of the Department of Health and Human Services.

(The prepared stateruent of Ms. Blumenthal follows:]

PREPARED STATEMLNT OF SusaN J. BLUMENTHAL, M.D., HxaD, SUICIDE RESEARCH
UNIT, CENTER FOR Stupizs or ArrecTive DisorpERS, CLINICAL RESEARCH BRANCH,
DERP, NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF MENTAL HEALTH

Thank you for the opportunity to submit a statement for the record on behalf of
the National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH) on the subject of suicide. I am
pleased that the Subcommittee is concerned about this major public health problem
in our country aurn would like to commend your leadership role in examining this
area of national ccrcern.

I am Dr. Susan ilumenthal, a board certified psychiatrist, and I am Head of the
Suicide Research Unit in the Center for Studies of Affective Disorders at the Na-
tional Iastitute of Mental Health. The Suicide Research Unit coordinates NIMH's
program in suicid: reeearch, conducting research projects, conferences, and work-
shope, and prepares scientific presentations about suicide to professional groups and
to the public. In my peychiatric training and practice, I have had considerable clini-
cal experience with the treatment of suicidal individuals.

My statement includes information on the scope of the problem of adolescent sui-
cide in the United States, and reviews our knowledge based on research findings on
the psychosocial, peychiatric, familial, genetic and biological aspects of suicide, fo-
cusing on adolescent suicide.

SCOPE OF THE PROBLEM

Suicide is a major and duvastating public Liealth problem. According tc the most
recent figures collected by the National Center for Health Statistics, suicide is the
tenth leading cause of death is adults. A conservative estimate is that there are
200,000 suicide attempts and 30,000 completed suicides in the United States each
year As of 1980, at least 1,000 suicides occurred every day in the world and over
600.000 years of productive life are lost each year in this country. This number is
assumed to be a minimal estimate since suicide is heavily underreported because of
its social stigma. For example, many single motor car accidents and homicides may,
in fact, be suicides.

Those individuals at highu st risk for suicide are white males with highest rates
being among men ages 25-34 and beyond age 41. Men commit suicide four times as
frequently as women. Suicide rates for whites are twice as frequen* as for non-
whites. As compared to whites, non-whites show a much sharper peak in suicide
rates in the 25-34 age group and decline and leveling off in older age groups. Sui-
cide is more common in single, divorced and widowed individuals. The rates for
married men and women of all ages is consistently lower. Suicide rates are high
among unemployed persons.
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Suicide in the elderly

A gradual rise in the overall suicide rate occurs with increasing age. The suicide
rate in the 85 years and older age group is nearly twice that of the national aver-
age. Stratification hy sex and race in this age group reveals that the risk is higheat
among older white men. In fact, they account for nearly one-third of all suicides,
although they make up orly 10 percent of the total population. Unless there dre
significant changes, increasing rates of suicide are predicted for older Amezicans in
the 1980’s and 1990’s.

Among the elderly, unrecognized and untreated affective discrders, the presence
of a physical illness, the stresses of aging, bereavement and isolation are the most
powerful predictors of suicide.

Bereavement substantially heightens suicide risk. In the first year after the death
of a spouse, the relative risk of suicide is 2.5 times greater than in the general popu-
lation, In the second year, it is 1.5 times greater than that of the general popula-
tion. Bereavement of course is especially prevalent in this age group.

Physicians see 50 percent of the elderly people within a week prior to their sui- -
cide, and see 90 percent in the three months prior to the suicide.

The presence of an clinical depression is a ighly associated risk factor for suicide
among the elderly, but many physicians who are unaware of the signs, symptoms
and treatments of depression will diagnose dementia in older people rather than de-
tecting the depression which can be treated.

Adolescent suicide

Over the past 30 years, the United States suicide rate for people 15 to 24 years of
age has increased dramatically from 4.1 per 100,000 in the mid-1950's to 12.5 per
100,000 in 1980. As a consequence, suicide moved from the fifth leading cause of
death in this age group in 1960 tc the third leading cause in 1981. Research data
also indicate that guicide is the second leading cause of death among college stu-
dents. Between 1970 and 1978, 39,011 United States residents 15 to 24 years of age
committed suicide. During this same period, the suicide rate for this age group in-
creased 41 percent while the rate for the rest of the population remained stable.

This increas: in reported suicides for young people is due primarily to an incieas-
ing number of suicides among white males; rates for males increased by 47.4 percent
compared with an 11.9 percent for females so that by 1978, the ratio of suicides com-
mitted by males to those by feinales was greater than 4 to 1. At the same time, how-
ever, it should be recognized thet young women attempt suicide 4 to 8 times more
frequently than males.

Recent data from the Centers for Disease Control [CDC] show a rise in suicide
among young black males. Unfortunately all other minority groups are clustered
into the category “other”. In response to this lack of data, the CDC and NIMH are
collaborating on collection and analysis of more detailed infurmation on this in five
Southwestern states.

Adolescents are not only more likely to attempt suicide, they are also more likely
to use lethal methods in those attempts. From 1970 to 1978, the pruportion of sui-
cides committed by firearms or explosives increased for both males and females,
while the proportion of both males and females committing suicide by poisoning de-
clined. These changes were more marked among young women, who have tradition-
ally committed suicide by poisoning.

uicidal behavior occurs in younger children. A recent study by Br. Pfefer at Cor-
nell Medical School has shown that 13 percent of the 6 to 12-years olds randomly
selected from Westchester County elementary and junior high schools had suicidal
thoughts, and 3 percent had made suicide attempts that had not previously come to
anyone else’s attention.

Another characteristic of the rurrent suicide problem merits serious concern.
“Suicide clusters” are occurring at an increasing rate among adolescents. The term,
“suicide cluster,” refers to the phenomenon of one suicide appearing to trigger sev-
eral other suicides in a group, such as a school or community. Very little is known
about this apparent contagion effect of suicide among adolescents. Suicide clusters
ha 'z tecently occurred in Plano, Texas, in Westchester County, New York, and in
Clearlake and Iiouston, Texas.

The trend of increasing rates of suicide among adolescents and young adults has
been unremitting since 1950. There i8 no reason to believe that this will change in
the foreseeable future until we improve our understanding of why suicide occurs
and learn to prevent this tragic public health problem. '
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RISK FACTORH POR BUICIDE IN ADOLESCENTS AND YOUNG ADULTS

There are many reasons why young people commit suicide. The factors involved
are complex, highly interrelated, and only partially understood. The causes are psy-
chological, biological, and sociocultural. Many current prevention strategies are
based on clinical experience, not on empirical research.
Puychiatric risk factors

The persistence and clustering of symptoms that may indicate the presence of de-

ressicn—changes in sleep and apgetite,'weight loss or gain, restlessness, fatifue,

oes of interest in usual activities, feelings of hopelessness or guilt, sudden need or
behavior changes, withdrawal from friends an familf', and decreased concentra-
tion—are important warning signs of possible suicidal behavior in young people.
While not all young people who attempt or commit suicide have a diagnosed peychi-
atric disorder, depression, either diagnos~d or unrecognized, is the most important
risk factor for suicide. 15 percent of depressed individuals die by suicide. For all
people suffering from schizophrenia, 15 percent will die by suicide.

Complicating and sometimes precipitating suicidal behavior in young people is the
abuse cf alcohol and drugs. It i8 known, for example, that adolescents account for
15-16 ?ercenb- of drug-related suicide attempts seen in hosepital emergency rooms.
Alcohol, drug:abuse and chemical dependen appear to be significantly linked to
suicide attemlgts and completions. The “Fifth Special Report to the U.S. Congress on
Alcohol and Health (1983)" notes that as many as 80 percent of those who attempt
suicide have been drinking at the time. Moreover, it is estimated that alcoholics
commit suicide from 6 to 15 times more freciuently than the general population.
Other peychiatric risk factors for suicide include a previous suicide attempt and
communication of suicide intent. Therefore, one of our most important prevention
strategies is the early detection and treatment of mental disorders and chemical de-
pendence in young people.

Psychosocial risk factors

Tk.re have been few studies that systematically investigate psychosocial risk fac-
tors for adolescent suicide. Research studies sponsored by the NIKiH are under way
to deve'op high-risk profiles for young people. What we currently know is that ado-
lescents who attempt or complete suicide (two distinct but overlapping phenomena
characterized by different risk factors) are feeling alone, hopeless, and rejected. For
somne, these feelings accompany runping away from home, and unwanted pregnan-
cy. being the victim of chilm , having experienced a recent humiliation in front
of family or friends, having parents with alcohol, drug abuse or chemical depend-
ence problems, having a family history of suicide or affective disorders, or having a
family life in which there is parental discord, disruption, and separation and di-
vorce.

Adolescent suicide attempters are predominantly girls with the following charac-
teristics: a history of psychiatric illness, suicide attempts, high stress, broken homes
characterized by divorce and parental discord, and a history of psychiatric illness
and suicidal behavior in the family. The few studies of personality findings in this
group reveal isolated, aniry adolescents, some of whom K:ve a history of implusive
behavior and substance abuse.

The scarce literature on adolescent suicide completers reveals that they are pre-
dominantly boys, many of whom have experienced a disciplinary crisis leading to
humi‘iation. and have a family histery of suicidal behiavior. An associated chronic
illness has been found in some young people who commit suicide as well as a history
of a paychiatric illness. Family disruption seems to be less of a factor in this group.
Personality characteristics of adolescents who complete suicide have included ant:-
social behavior and/or a history of aggressive and implusive behavior.

Biologieal risk factors

Recent biochemical investigations of suicidal behavior have shown that suicide
viciims and suicide attempters have a deficiency in a key chemical messenger in the
brain. a neurotransmit'er called serotonin, which is associated with the regulation
of aggression, mood and memory in the brain. Furthermore, reduced central sero-
tonergic activity is associated with suicidal behavior, not only where there is a diag-
nosis of Major Depressive Disorder, but also in association with a range of other psy-
chiatric disorders. This research has also found a common biochemical association
between agression and reduced serotonergic function. Some studies suggest tht the
finding of de~reased serotonin and violent suicide attempts may increase the risk of
completed suicide twenty-fold at one year followup. Other work on neuroendocrine
findings in suicidal behevior is under way. Research on biological factors may hold

57

[ % |



54

promise for increased prediction of suicide, new psychopharmacologic treatment
interventions, and ultimately prevention of suicice.

Genetic and family risk factors

A family history of suicide is a significant risk factor for suicide. Explanations for
this include the ps chol(fical phenomenon of identification with a family member
whe has committed suicide, genetic factors for suicide, and the genetic transmission
or psychiatric disorders. A sutdy of psychiatric inpatients revealed that (1) half of
the persone with a family history of suicide had attemped suicide themselves, and
(2) over half of ail patients with a family history of suicide had a primary diagnosis
of affective discrder. Other studies have suggested a high concordance rate in identi-
cal twins for suicide. Research has also shown that biological relatives have a six
times greater increase in suicide than adoptive relatives.

A study of the Amish, a group of religious people who have a 300-year history of
non-violence, no alcohol or drug abuse, a high degree of social cohesion, no divorce
or family dissolution, and where the ultimate sinful act is to take one's own life, has
revealed an enexpected finding—suicides do occur among this group. There have
been 26 suicides in this group clustered in several families in southeastern Pennsyl-
vania over a 100-year period (1880-1980), with a seasonal pattern (peaks in March-
May, September-November). Twenty-four of the 26 suicides could have been diag-
nosed as major affective disorder.

The research discussed in this section suggests possible family history and genetic
factors in both affective disorders and suicide.

UNANSWERED QUESTIONS ABOUT ADOLESCENT AND YOUNG ADULT SUICIDE—RESEARCH
NEEDS

The variation in suicide-death ratee in different age, sex, and ethnic pcpulation
groups suggests the existeince of both high-risk and protective factors. Ongoing stud-
ies sponsored by the NIMH will offer new information on biological and behavioral
risk factors for suicide. Mose basic and clinical research on suicide and affective dis-
orders i8 needed before we can infer the nature of these factors. Since only two stud-
ies, both of them very limited in scope, have been focused . clusively on children
and adolescents, much more research on this age group is essential to form the basis
for rational treatment and prevention. Questions that need to be answered include:

Risk factors

The prsvalence of clinica! diagnoses among adolescents who attempt and commit
gt_licit(iie, it particular, the proportion of affective disorder, of psychotic or antisocial

isorder.

The prevalence of the association of suicide and suicide attempts with alcohol,
drug abuse and chemical dependence.

The prevalence of the association of sujcide and suicide attempts with predispos-
ing or precipitating factors such as disturbed school or family life, acute stress such
as physical illness, pregancy, and arrest. How do the groups differ with respect to
these factors from each other and normal controls?

The prevalence of a family history of suicide, depression, alcohol use, or other ab-
normal personality characteristics. Does a family history of the factors act
through genetic or environmental mechanisms or as an interaction of both?

The extent to which suicide occurs in adolsecents who already received psychiat-
ric treatment.

The extent to v/hich having a family member or friend attempt or complete sui-
cide contributes to suicidal behavior in adolescents.

The extent to which suicidal behavior in adolescents is associated with news
media coverage of the suicide problem or with the public reporting of sucidal
deaths. What is the mechanism for “cluster suicides’?

The extent to which isolation for the adolescent from his/her peer ﬁroup contrib-
utes to suicide complctions and suicide attempts, comparing this wit nonpsychia-
tric control groups.

Biological risk factors and possible biological markers for suicide and affective dis-
orders in adolescence.

Prevention

Determ ination of the effects of high school suicide prevention education programs
on young people. The development of evaluation components for these programs is
easential.

Determination of what educational methods, :>rvices, and treatment strategies
are effective in preventing adolescent suicide.
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Development of more effective service programs with evaluation components.
Development of valid diagnoatic instruments for assessing suicidal intent and risk.

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF MENTAL HEALTH'S RESPONSE TO THE NATION'S BUICIDE
PROBLEMS

In recognition of the seriousness of the problem of high suicide rates among young
people, the NIMH has begun to increase its focus on research efforts on this issue.
Among them are:

Establishment of suicide research unit

In Fiscal Year 1983, NIMH established a Suicide Research Unit (SRU) within the
Center for Studies of Affective Disorders to develop a knowlm base and to support
research related to suicide. Through its research support, N hopes to reduce the
suicide rate in high-risk populations thrm.&h research on improved diagnosis and
treatment of psychiatric disorders. The SRU stimulates new research in the area of
suicide; collects and disseminates information about suicide to the public, profession-
g‘lfh?{nd the media; and coordinates suicide res. arch-related activities within the

Extramural Research Program

There has been a substantial increase in the nun. ..r of funded grant applications
on suicide. The NIMH currently sponsors eight research projects with sspects on ad-
olescent suicide in its extramura‘}dprogram at a total cost of $644,348. A uest for
Applications on Suicide is planned for FY 85. In particular, research on suicide pre-
ventive interventions will be targeted.

Intramural Research Program

Intramural research at the NIMH includes studies on possible biological markers
for suicide, the relationship of binchemical factors, aggression and suicide, familial
factors in suicide, alcohol abuse and suicide, and research on affective disorders.

Publications and Information Dissemination

A series of publications and informational materials on suicide for the public and
scientific community are being prepared.

Suicice Monograph—A new monograph for the public on suicide is planned for
distrib.tion in spring 1985.

Videodisc on Adolescent Suicide—A videodisc on the assessment of adolescent sui-
cidal behavior for medical student and resident training is planned for distribution
in the summer 1985,

Black Suicide Monograph—A monograph on Black suicide will be distributed in
spring 1985,

Information Dissemination—The NIMH continues to work actively with the
media to promote public education about suicide and responds to numerous public
and professional inquires on suicide.

Project Depression

Currently, tue major suicide prevention strategy is the early detection and treat-
ment of affective disorders since the presence of an affective disorder is the most
common precursor of suicide (60-80 percent of those individuals who have completed
suicides suffered from an affective disorder). Recent reports described by Drs. Ja-
mison and Akiskal following 9,000 affective disorder patients for 9 years in three
major affective disorder clinics in university medical centers suggest that intense
treatment of affective disorders yielded a decreased suicide rate in this population.
Specifically, there have been only five suicides for this group, whereas base rates
would have predicted 50 suicides. Since adolescent depression is not well recognized
or detected by either parents or physicians, improving the diagnosis and treatment
of depression in young people by health care providers is expected to decrease their
suicide rate. To achieve this goal, the NIMH is planaing a major public and profes-
sional education campaign on depression. This *ampaign, entitle(f “Project Depres-
sion” i3 designed to increase the recoguition, early datection, diagnosis, and treat-
ment of affective disorders.

Suicide prevention activities

The NIMH is approaching prevention of suicide in a number of ways:

Currently the most effective strategy for prevention of suicide is the early detec-
tion and appropriate treatmen: of depression, substance abuse, and other psychiat-
ric disorders. In order to foster earlier detection and moie effective treatment, more
comprehensive education is needed for individuals at high suicidal risk, their fami-
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lies and loved ones, primary care physicians, and other health care providers and
mental health specialists. The Alcchol, Drug Abuse & Mental Health Administra-
tion is planning a special initiative to improve primary care physic‘an awareness of
aleohol and drug abuse, chemical dependency, and mental health disorders.

Specialized educational programs are being tried in many locations. Recentl )
State legislatures in California and Florida have mandated the teaching of suicide
prevention education in high school curricula. There is, as yet, no research available
evaluating the type and effects of such curricula on young people. The NIMH is
planning to stimulate research in this area.

The preventive effectiveness of suicide hotlines and crisis centers has yet to be
systematically shown. Yet, this lack of evidence should not be interpreted to mean
that hotlines and centers are ineffective. It is unclear that people whe contact sui-
cide hotlines are thnse individuals at highest risk for completing suicide. The NIMH
is encouraging research to clarify what populations utilize these services, what serv-
ices are orfered, and to evaluate the effectiveness of intervention offered.

The SRU plans to commission a review of the suicide prevention literature to
assess current knowledge about the effectiveness of suicide education programs, hot-
lines, and suicide crisis centers. Based on this review, recommendations for evalua-
tigend of educational and service programs and prevention strategies will be devel-
0

Conference and Workshops

NIMH sponsored a workshop on “Prevention Research: Suicide and Affective Dis-
orders Among Adolescents and Young Adults,” December 1982, which explored
future directions of research on adolescent suicide.

A workshop on the “Contagion Effect in Adolescent Suicide” is planned for the
January of 1985. Participants at this workshop will explore possible mechanisms for
the cluster effect in adolescent suicide, examine recent contagions in Westchester
County, New York, Plano and Houston, Texas, and will discuss prevention strate-

gies.

State-of-the-Art Conference on Suicide—A major 3-day conference on “The Psy-
chobiology of Suicidal Behavior” to be cosponsored with the New York Academy of
Sciences is planned for September 1985. Research on behavioral and biological risk
factors for suicide will be presented and future lines of research will be discussed.

Collaboration with other Federal agencies

The NIMH collaborates with other Federal agencies to improve surveillance
mechanisms and the data base for suicide information in this country.

NIMH-CDC Collaboration—The NIMH and the Center for Disease Control (CDC)
are collaborating on a number of research projects. Current projects include: (1) ado-
Ies_cz_egt suicide; (2) Hispanic suicide; and (g) the relationship of marital status and
suicide.

Suicide Research Unit Advisory Group—Establishment of a group of national ex-
perts in suicide and affective disorders is planned for FY 85 to consult with the Sui-
cide Research TJnit, review the current NIMH grant portfolio on suicide, identify
gaps, and recommend further areas for research.

CONCLUSION

The trend of increasing rates of suicide among adolescents and young adults has
been unremitting since 1950. We have no reascn to believe this will abate in the
fgl(;ure without substantial improvement in our understanding of the causes of sui-
cide.

This improvement can be achieved only threugh careful scientific inquiry and
evaluation We must strengthen our knowredge about psychiatric, psychosocial, bio-
logical. and genetic risk factors for suicide. At present the research evidence points
to early detection and effective treatment of depression, alcoholism, drug abuse, and
other disorders as the best chance to reduce the suicide rate in young people.

Thank you for the opportunity to submit this report on the subject of suicide. The
National Institute of Mental Health would be pleased to provide the Subcommittee
with any further information you should require.

Mr. LANTO3. Second is a statement of Kim Smith, Ph.D., diplo-
mate in clinical psychology of the Menninger Foundation of
Topeka, KS.

(The prepared statement of Ms. Smith follows:]

bu



57

PREPARED STATEMENT oF Kim SMITH, PH.D., DiPLOMATE IN CLINICAL PsYCHOLOGY,
Tuz MeNNINGER FOUNDATION, TorEkA, KS

I offer this brief report on.youth suicide from the perspective of an experienced
psychotherapist and suicide researcher. I am deefply concerned that the suicide rate
for white males in the 15-24 year age range for the year 1980 had never been
higher in American morbidity statistics (according to recently published data from
the Natonal Center of Healtin Statistics). The rate for young black men has also
shown a similar staggering increase. Furthermore, my own recent research under-
scores the findings in the literature which show that between 8.4 and 13 ﬁrcent of
“normal” high school students have made at least one suicide attempt. en such
figures are extrapolated to all 15-19 year-old youth, then between 1.6 and 2.4 mil-
lion adolescents are likely to have made one or more suicide attempts. To be sure,
most of these attempts are of a mild or nonlethal nature (Smith and Crawford,
1984). Nevertheless, 1t is clear that our youth, and in particular our young males,
are having an increasi;;fly difficult time growing up in our society. There are a
number of likely societally-based causes for this suicide impetus. One of the facts
about which we are fairly sure is the compelling research evidence supporting the
relationship between increases in the suicide rate and periods of increasingniirth
density. Because the birth rate in the mid to late seventies was si ificantly lower
than the birth rate in the 50's and 60's, we can anticipate that ::ﬂ‘a youth suicide
rate will begin to level off in the mid-1980's and even begin to decrease during the
1990's. However, it is a rather calloused society that does not attempt to minimize
this terrible drain on our precious national resources. My research, as well as that
of other colleagues, continues to show that those who make very serious efforts to
end their lives are often among the brightest and most achievement oriented youth
in our societg. The lcss of these people not only affect our country psychologically
and morally ut likely also in economic ways as well.

Up to this point, our major preventive measure has been the Suicide Prevention
and Crisis Centers. Recent studies have shown that the suicide crisis and prevention
centers are probably most effective in working with female attempters. As you
know, the suicide rate for 15-24 year-old females has not varied significantly since
1940. However, males are not as prone to call hotlines. We need, therefore, other
mechanisms to reach this most high risk group. I would like to offer three sugges-
tions for additional programs:

1. Develop a curriculum on suicide and crisis management for the schools, The
point of this curriculum would be to help students understand that feeling suicidal
18 relatively common to the human condition. Such feelinﬁ are a seign that impor-
tant ways in which the person is approaching life need to be modified; they are not
a “call to action.” Students need to be taught how to better cope with their own
crises as well as those of their friends. It is very important to helg students know
how not to become overly involved with another suicidal friend but to have the
courage to pass the problem on to helpful adults. As we all know teenagers tend to
feel strong(l{ about issues. The problem is that they often feel strongly one way one
minute and strongly the other way the next. To the adult we understand this as
“ambivalence” but the concept of ambivalence or having mixed feelings about the
same thing is new to the teenager. The importance of teaching teenagers about am-
bivalence is that suicidal feelings are almost always stronglg' ambivalent feelings.
Once the person initiates the suicidal act, they are often caught up by the other side
of their feelings: their fear of dying. Finally students need to be taught about the
nature of depression and how it helps one to focus on cne's worst attributes while
diminishing in importance th good things, both in themselves and in others. Such
concepts provide the student with ways to think about their suicidal feelings and as
such serve as buffers to direct action.

2 Regional or statewide “suicide awareness and resource centers” could be devel-
oped. The purposes of these centers would be to identify treatment, preventive and
postventive resources within the region; to coordinate intervention and prevention
efforts; to provide accurate and current information about suicide; and, to insure the
proper and smooth running of suicide ‘‘response teams".

3. The formation of “'suicide response teams” could be mandated. These would be
groups of professionals within local communities who would have an agreement
with local school systems that once a suicide does occur the team would be mobi-
lized to provide ing)rmation and reduce worry an. tension among those involved.
This Wil[J robably be the single most effective means to combat the “‘contagen”
effect profuced by an actual suicide. These teams would be trained to meet with
worried parents. distraught students, shaken teachers and anxious administra‘ors.
The particular workings of such a team are very complex and if done poorly cculd
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actually exacerbate the problem. A curriculum for training these teams and guide-
lines for their work nee«f to be devleoped. The concept of the suicide response team
nromises to be a major new tool for reducing the degree of destruction following a
suicide and for helping a community begin a healing process.

Mr. LanTos. There is one observation that I cannot help but
make, and I am making it really as an academic observation be-
cause there are probably no two members of the Congress who are
more concerned with the issu: of nuclear vweapons proliferation
than Senator Cranston aud I, and the importarce of beginning to
move towards verifiable and balanced arms reductions.

But I find it remarkable, although personally not surprising, that
not one of our dozen witnesses even tangentially tonched upon the
global issues that are contributing as a fuctor to this issve. All of
the items that have bee.a listed by members of families of victims
and professionals—whether individuals running centers like Ms.
Ross, or people in the field of psychiatry or psychology, or school
counselors or the State department of education—hasically have all
dealt with the perennial issues of the family, problems with mem-
bers of the opposite sex, pressures in school, aicohol, and drugs. But
the cosmic issue which the popular press so often deals wi:h as the
cause for juvenile despair, or middle age despair, or .1de~ly dcspair,
mainly, that we are living at the brink of a nuclear abyss at no
time was mentioned during the course of these hearing?. I find this
both interesting—l ut as I say, not surprisirg—because 1 have often
felt as a layman interested in this issue, that people act in these
manners on the basis of very pe.sonal considerations—of failing at
school, of not being able to communicate with family or having lost
somebody verv close—but not in terms of the global issues “hat
summit conferences are all about.

I do not know if any of you care to agree or disagree or just let it
go. T.et me express the appreciation of the committee for your testi-
mony and your time in this hearing.

This hearing is concluded.

[Whereupon the hoaring was adjourned at 5:03 p.m.}
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